

# Transforming Rehabilitation:

a summary of evidence on reducing reoffending

Ministry of Justice Analytical Series 2013

Analytical Services exists to improve policy making, decision taking and practice by the Ministry of Justice. It does this by providing robust, timely and relevant data and advice drawn from research and analysis undertaken by the department's analysts and by the wider research community.

# **Disclaimer**

The views expressed are those of the authors and are not necessarily shared by the Ministry of Justice (nor do they represent Government policy).

First published 2013

#### © Crown copyright 2013

You may reuse this information (excluding logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/ or email psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk

Where we have identified any third party copyright material, you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at mojanalyticalservices@justice.gsi.gov.uk

This publication is available for download at http://www.justice.gov.uk/publications/researchand-analysis/moj

ISBN 978-1-84099-608-1

# Acknowledgements

The Ministry of Justice would like to thank the two anonymous peer reviewers for their comments on this report.

# **Ministerial foreword**

For too long, reoffending rates have remained stubbornly high, particularly among short sentence prisoners. This Government is absolutely committed to addressing this problem.

This is why, on 9 May, we published Transforming Rehabilitation: A Strategy for Reform. This document sets out the Government's plans for transforming the way in which offenders are managed in the community in order to bring down reoffending rates.

For the first time in recent history, every offender released from custody will receive statutory supervision and rehabilitation in the community. We want to make sure that all those who break the law are not only punished, but also engage in rehabilitation.

Our reforms will put in place a system that encourages innovation to improve outcomes. We are introducing new payment incentives for market providers to focus relentlessly on reforming offenders, giving providers flexibility to do what works and freedom from bureaucracy, but only paying them in full for real reductions in reoffending.

Using evidence to inform service delivery is not necessarily a straightforward matter, and is certainly not a simple case of selecting from a menu of options. We know that for some interventions the evidence on effectiveness is strong, with convincing evidence of the impact on reoffending levels. For other interventions, evidence is only just emerging, or it is very weak; this may be because the interventions are new, under-researched or difficult to research (for instance, because of their complexity).

This should not hold us back from trying to improve the quality of our services. There is no excuse for not seeking to reduce reoffending rates, to turn lives around and achieve improved rehabilitation outcomes.

In those cases where there is no clear evidence about effectiveness, that should not prevent us from considering new approaches. In the absence of decisive evidence, partners will want to have a sound theoretical rationale for their approaches, and will want to draw on the extensive insight and learning offered from a range of different research types, both qualitative and quantitative, to inform their thinking.

Expertise, whether scientific or operational, will inform the best approaches. We should be using the best available evidence and the best thinking, the best minds to take well-informed

decisions about the most effective and efficient approaches to take, to support innovation and improve rehabilitation outcomes.

To support organisations working with offenders, we have also launched the pilot Justice Data Lab. This new service will support organisations, in particular the voluntary, community and social enterprise sector, to understand their specific impact on reducing reoffending. We will also be publishing the results from the Justice Data Lab, enabling all those working with offenders to see clearly what works and to help create a culture of best practice and transparency.

Taken together, these diverse sources of information, data and evidence will support the day-to-day work of ensuring the right individuals receive the right interventions, and that sentences are implemented in the best possible way and to best effect.

We look forward to continuing to work with providers of rehabilitative services to improve outcomes, reduce reoffending, and improve and build the evidence base for the future.

**Jeremy Wright** 

# Contents

#### List of tables

1.	Introd	duction	1
	1.1	Purpose of this evidence summary	1
	1.2	Structure of the document	2
2.	Reoff	ending and desistance	3
	2.1	Measures of reoffending	3
	2.2	Factors which influence reoffending	3
	2.3	Desistance	7
	2.4	Understanding different offender populations	9
3.	Work	ing effectively with offenders	10
	3.1	Skilled supervision	10
	3.2	Addressing offender needs in a holistic and sequenced manner	11
	3.3	Integrated offender management and multi-agency partnership	11
	3.4	Quality	11
4.	Evide	ence on reducing reoffending	13
	4.1	Scope and quality of evaluation evidence on reoffending	13
	4.2	Addressing drug misuse	16
	4.3	Addressing alcohol misuse	17
	4.4	Addressing accommodation needs	18
	4.5	Addressing employment needs	19
	4.6	Addressing mental health problems	20
	4.7	Offending behaviour programmes	21
	4.8	Developing and enhancing family relationships	24
	4.9	Addressing negative peer relationships	25
	4.10	Restorative justice conferencing	25
	4.11	Mentoring	26
5.	Conc	lusions	28
Anr	nex A		29
	Furth	er information on links to reoffending	29

Annex B	30
Sources on data and research evidence on offenders and reoffending	30
Annex C	34
Prevalence of factors commonly associated with reoffending	34
Annex D	
Standards of evidence	37
Annex E	
Commissioned and co-commissioned services	40
Annex F	
Interim findings from payment by results pilots at Peterborough and	
Doncaster prisons	42
End notes	44

# List of tables

Table 2.1: Dynamic factors commonly associated with reoffending	5
Table 2.2: What helps individuals desist from crime?	8
Table 4.1: Evaluations of effectiveness in reducing reoffending	15
Table A1: Variables predicting one-year reoffending for prisoners	29
Table D1: A description of evaluation designs and their ability to establish attribution to a specific intervention	39
Table F1: Peterborough (and national equivalent) interim reconviction figures with a six- month reconviction period	42
Table F2: Doncaster (and national equivalent) interim reconviction figures using a partial (nine-month) cohort and a six-month reconviction period	43

# 1. Introduction

# **1.1 Purpose of this evidence summary**

This summary provides an overview of key evidence relating to reducing the reoffending of adult offenders. It has been produced to support the work of policy makers, practitioners and other partners involved in offender management and related service provision.

The summary outlines evidence on factors associated with reoffending as well as desistance. It also presents evidence on aspects of general offender management and supervision, and on particular interventions and approaches that can reduce reoffending. These include drug and alcohol treatment, accommodation, education, mental health services, offending behaviour programmes and mentoring.

The summary does not aim to be exhaustive and is not a formal systematic review. Evidence is drawn from the UK where possible, and reference is also made to international studies. A number of in-depth reviews of evidence on reducing reoffending have also been produced by UK and international researchers and should be referred to for detailed information. Annex B sets out useful information sources.

The summary is not intended to be prescriptive. It does not offer direction or recommend particular activities. The aim is to provide a starting point for understanding the range of evidence available to support policy and practice in this area.

This summary does not cover all activities and interventions that can contribute to reductions in reoffending among the adult population. These are numerous and include, for instance, activities by local partners such as the police, Police and Crime Commissioners, local authorities, and local and national health bodies. However, reference is made to general public services linked to reducing reoffending and to key partners, with examples of responsibilities for commissioning services set out briefly in Annex E to illustrate their breadth.

# **1.2 Structure of the document**

The remainder of this document sets out:

- Information on reoffending, including factors linked to reoffending and those associated with desisting from offending (Chapter 2).
- A description of the features of effective working with offenders (Chapter 3).
- Evidence on specific approaches to reducing reoffending (Chapter 4).
- Further information on factors linked to reoffending, sources of data, prevalence of offending, assessments of evidence and the commissioning of services (Annexes A to E).

# 2. Reoffending and desistance

This chapter outlines levels of reoffending and describes evidence on factors that are known to be associated with reoffending and desistance. It concludes by setting out some key data sources on offender populations.

# 2.1 Measures of reoffending

Reoffending rates are based on the number of offenders who reoffend within a set timescale. Reoffending which results in a court conviction or caution is referred to as *proven*.<sup>1</sup> Recent proven reoffending rates show that the proportion of adults reoffending within 12 months is as follows:

- 58 per cent of prisoners released from under 12 months' custody.
- 35 per cent of prisoners released after 12 months or more in custody (excluding public protection and life sentences).
- 34 per cent of those starting a court order.<sup>2</sup>

# 2.2 Factors which influence reoffending

Although offenders are not a homogeneous group, a range of problems or needs are more frequently observed in offender populations than in the general population. These include substance misuse problems, pro-criminal attitudes, difficult family backgrounds including experience of childhood abuse or time spent in care, unemployment and financial problems, homelessness and mental health problems.<sup>3 4 5</sup> Many of these factors are interlinked. They will vary from individual to individual and group to group, for instance by gender and age.

A series of individual or social factors are understood to be associated with an increased risk of reoffending<sup>6</sup> and these are routinely assessed as part of offender management practice. These factors or 'criminogenic needs' can be particularly associated with certain types of crime. For example, heroin and crack use is particularly associated with some types of acquisitive offending such as shoplifting, and binge drinking of alcohol is particularly associated with violence.

These factors can be divided into those that are *static* and those that are *dynamic*. Static factors, such as criminal history, age and gender, cannot be altered and can be among the strongest predictors of reoffending. Dynamic factors, such as education, employment and drug misuse, are amenable to change. Table 2.1 lists a series of dynamic risk factors and

briefly outlines their link to reoffending. In many cases, reoffending may be related to a combination of several factors, rather than just a single factor.

While the same factors may be relevant for both men and women, the strength of their relationship with reoffending can vary. For instance, substance misuse has been found to have a stronger relationship with reoffending for women than for men,<sup>7</sup> and women have been found to be more likely than men to offend to support others' drug misuse<sup>8</sup> as well as their own.

In addition to those factors known to have a direct link with reoffending, offenders may have other needs that require addressing in order to support effective rehabilitation and engagement.

Criminogenic need	Link to reoffending
Drug misuse	There are well-established links between drug misuse and offending, with a particularly strong link between the use of opiates and crack and acquisitive offending. Drug misuse is also associated with reoffending: higher reconviction rates have been observed among prisoners who said they had used drugs in the month before custody compared with those who had never used drugs or had used them less recently. The links between drug use and reoffending have been found to be particularly pronounced for 'poly-drug use' and Class A drug use (including opiates, crack and cocaine). <sup>9</sup>
Alcohol misuse	Problematic alcohol consumption is associated with crime, particularly heavy or binge drinking and violent crime. However, the links between alcohol, crime and reoffending are complex: other mediating factors, for example personality disorder, childhood experiences of violence and social/cultural norms, are likely to play a role in the relationship between alcohol misuse and violent crime. <sup>10</sup> There is a link between alcohol every day shortly prior to custody were more likely to be reconvicted within a year following release than those who had not. <sup>11</sup>
Impulsivity or low self-control	A temperament which is highly impulsive and sensation-seeking has been identified in a number of theories of anti-social behaviour. <sup>12</sup> High levels of impulsivity have also been identified as a significant factor that predicts general <sup>13</sup> as well as violent <sup>14</sup> reoffending.
Attitudes that support crime	An attitude that supports crime, such as anticipating and evaluating crime as worthwhile, has been found to link to reoffending. <sup>15</sup> Pro-criminal attitudes can be just as strongly associated with reoffending as factors such as homelessness and employment. <sup>16</sup>
Social networks	Relationships with 'anti-social' peers are regarded as important in supporting or maintaining criminal behaviour among offenders. There is evidence that negative peer influences are a relevant factor in adult reoffending, <sup>17</sup> although the negative influence of peers is understood to reduce with age.
Lack of/poor family and intimate relationships	Strong and supportive family and intimate relationships are widely considered important factors in the desistance from crime (see below). Prisoners receiving family visits have been found to be less likely to reoffend and more likely to have employment or training and accommodation arranged for their release than prisoners who receive no family visits. <sup>18</sup>
Lack of employment	There is a complex interplay between employment, offending and reoffending. Evidence points towards employment status affecting and being influenced by offending. It has also been found to affect other factors linked to offending and reoffending, particularly accommodation and drug and alcohol misuse. <sup>19</sup> Studies have shown that the extent and frequency of offending diminish when offenders gain employment, <sup>20 21 22</sup> and offenders with stable and quality employment are less likely to reoffend. <sup>23</sup>
Suitable accommodation	Offenders with accommodation problems have been found to be more likely to reoffend. <sup>24</sup> Access to stable accommodation is important in enabling ex-offenders to access employment and training opportunities, which may in turn support their rehabilitation. <sup>25</sup> Accommodation needs can also impact on family relationships and the chances of successful reintegration into the community on release from prison, which are important in reducing reoffending. <sup>26</sup> Accommodation problems have been found to be linked to other offender needs: a survey of prisoners identified greater accommodation-related needs, including homelessness, among prisoners with alcohol or drug problems. <sup>27</sup>

Two recent studies have provided further evidence on factors independently associated with reoffending for prisoners and for offenders on community sentences (see Boxes A and B).

### Box A: Risk of reoffending following custodial sentence

For offenders released from custody, the following directly related factors have been identified as being associated with an **increased** likelihood of offending:

- Higher 'Copas rates' (these are scores based on the number of previous sanctions and time elapsed between current and first sanction).
- Additional punishment while in prison (for example, as a result of breaking rules).
- Being homeless or in temporary accommodation prior to custody.
- Use of Class A drugs (ecstasy, LSD, heroin, crack cocaine, cocaine and methadone) after release.
- Reporting regularly playing truant while at school.
- Having an index offence that was acquisitive (robbery, burglary, theft and handling).

The following factors were directly associated with a reduced likelihood of reoffending:

- First time in custody.
- Employment in the 12 months before custody.
- Reporting feeling worried about spending time in prison.
- Being older (with each year of age being associated with a two per cent reduction in the odds of reoffending).
- Longer sentences (greater than one year).

Source: Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction. See Annex A for further details of this analysis.

#### Box B: Risk of reoffending for offenders on community sentences

For offenders on community sentences (Tiers 2–4\*), the following factors were identified in preliminary analysis as independently associated with reoffending:

- Being male.
- Offenders identified by OGRS\*\* as being at higher risk of reoffending.
- Having an index offence that was acquisitive (theft, burglary or fraud).
- Being identified as having a drug use problem.
- Starting a Drug, Alcohol or Mental Health Treatment Requirement\*\*\*.
- Having a pro-criminal attitude.
- Having short meetings with offender managers.

Source: Offender Management Community Cohort Study Preliminary Findings.

\* Offenders are usually assigned to one of four 'tiers' during their management by NOMS, based on a number of factors including their risk of reoffending and risk of serious harm, to identify the level of resource to direct to an offender. Tier 1 is the lowest tier. As the tier number rises, there is an increase in risk, the needs of the offender, demands of the sentence and the level of resource needed to manage them.

\*\* The Offender Group Reconviction Scale, which uses static factors (e.g. age at sentence, gender, offence committed) to predict the likelihood of proven reoffending.

\*\*\* These requirements are typically targeted at offenders with the highest levels of need, for which they may require long-term, ongoing treatment (e.g. alcohol dependency as opposed to problematic alcohol use). The association with reoffending may therefore reflect the high level of needs among these offenders rather than the effectiveness of such orders.

# 2.3 **Desistance**

Desistance describes the process by which those engaged in a sustained pattern of offending give up crime.<sup>28</sup> Research into desistance has tended to focus on high volume ('prolific') offending such as burglary, drug supply and low-level violence, while fewer studies examine desistance from more serious crimes such as sexual offending<sup>29</sup> and organised violence.<sup>30</sup> However, some evidence suggests that similar factors could also be important in supporting the desistance from more serious offence types.<sup>31</sup>

Desistance is connected both to the external, social aspects of a person's life (such as the supportiveness of those around them) and to internal/psychological factors (such as what they believe in and what they want from life).<sup>32</sup> Some of the evidence on factors relating to desistance is set out in Table 2.2.

Table 2.2: What helps individuals	desist from crime?
-----------------------------------	--------------------

Desistance factor	Link to desistance
Getting older and maturing	Getting older and maturing tend to support desistance, particularly for those involved in street crime where, typically, offending rates peak in the late teens or early 20s, then decline steadily before dropping off sharply around the age of 30. <sup>33</sup> This may be due to ex-offenders giving more attention to their families and relationships (see below). The likelihood of reoffending after release from custody reduces with age. <sup>34</sup>
Family and relationships	There is evidence that forming strong and supportive intimate bonds with others appears to help desistance from crime, although more contemporary research is needed on this subject. <sup>35</sup> Such relationships can reduce the amount of time spent in groups of sameage, same-sex friends (a known risk factor for young male offending). <sup>36</sup> Strong partnerships and relationships with his or her children also provide an individual with something to lose if there is a return to prison. <sup>37</sup> Living with non-offending parents can have the same sort of effect on ex-offenders who have returned to the family home. <sup>38</sup> Finally, family and intimate attachments may give offenders a sense of purpose, meaning and direction. <sup>39</sup> Individuals who devote themselves to raising their children <sup>40</sup> or caring for elderly parents <sup>41</sup> may find that crime and imprisonment are incompatible with such roles.
Sobriety	Drug and alcohol dependency and misuse are associated with offending. Recovery from addiction is often a key part of desistance processes, although the effect is not automatic, and some individuals may abstain from addictive substances but not crime, or vice versa. <sup>42</sup>
Employment	Evidence suggests that steady employment – particularly if it offers a sense of achievement, satisfaction or mastery – can support offenders in stopping offending. <sup>43</sup> Employment has been identified as an important factor in supporting desistance among offenders aged over 27. <sup>44</sup> However, employment alone cannot prevent offending, and some offenders can desist without employment. <sup>45</sup>
Hope and motivation	Research suggests that individuals who desist from crime are usually very motivated and confident that they can change their lives: offenders who clearly say they want to stop offending are the most likely to desist. <sup>46</sup> The impact of these motivational factors has even been found in long-term studies up to ten years after release from prison. <sup>47</sup>
Having something to give to others	People who feel and show concern and empathy for others are more likely to desist from crime. <sup>48</sup> Offenders who find ways to contribute to society, their community or their families appear to be more successful at giving up crime. <sup>49</sup> If these achievements are formally recognised, the effect may be even stronger. <sup>50</sup>
Having a place within a social group	Those who feel connected to others in a (non-criminal) community are more likely to stay away from crime. Social networks that help desistance include extended family, mutual aid groups, clubs and cultural or religious groups. <sup>51</sup>
Not having a criminal identity	People with criminal records who do not define themselves purely as 'offenders' but see themselves as basically good people who made a mistake may find it easier to desist. <sup>52 53</sup>
Being believed in	Research with desisters has identified that having someone believe in them is important <sup>54</sup> and that desistance can be supported by interactions with others who communicate a belief that they can and will change, that they are good people, and that they have something to offer society or other people. <sup>55</sup>

# 2.4 Understanding different offender populations

A range of published information is available on offenders in England and Wales. This includes official statistics as well as reports from specifically designed cohort studies such as the Ministry of Justice's Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Study and the Offender Management Community Cohort Study. Annex B describes a number of key information sources, while Annex C presents figures on the prevalence of factors commonly associated with reoffending, using the above cohort studies and the system of assessment for offenders known as OASys.

The evidence from these and other sources cited in this chapter highlights the variability of characteristics and criminogenic needs among offenders. For example, it shows that: men are more likely than women to reoffend; reoffending peaks in the mid-teens and then declines steadily; and the highest reoffending rates are among those whose last offence was an acquisitive one.<sup>56</sup> In terms of criminogenic needs, analysis indicates that, for example, drug use patterns vary by area and age.<sup>57 58</sup> Evidence also shows that a number of criminogenic needs, such as drug and alcohol misuse problems, education, training and employment needs, and accommodation problems, are identified more frequently among prisoners sentenced to under 12 months' imprisonment than among those given longer prison sentences or community sentences.<sup>59</sup> The heterogeneity of offender cohorts needs to be borne in mind when considering how best to work with offenders and approaches to reduce reoffending, with these being the subject of the next two chapters.

# 3. Working effectively with offenders

This chapter sets out some of the key learning about what works in supporting offenders' rehabilitation through the supervisory relationship and case management. For example, the principles of Risk, Need and Responsivity<sup>60</sup> are known to be important to successful management of offenders. These involve the accurate assessment of individual offenders' needs and providing tailored responses. Such approaches caution against over-treatment of low risk offenders, and ensure that interventions are targeted where they are most needed and likely to be useful. Identifying styles of delivery that offenders are most likely to respond to is also an important aspect, since different offender groups may have different needs (including, for instance, women offenders, those with learning disabilities or mental health issues, or LGBT offenders). More broadly, a number of studies emphasise the importance of the quality of individuals' relationships with their offenders who said they had an 'excellent' relationship with their offender manager reoffended, compared with 40% who said their relationship was 'not very good' or 'bad'.<sup>62</sup>

The remainder of this chapter considers some key aspects of effective working with offenders, including:

- The role of skilled, trained practitioners.
- Well-sequenced, holistic approaches.
- Delivery of services and interventions in a joined-up, integrated manner.
- Delivery of high quality services.

### 3.1 Skilled supervision

There is evidence that supervision can reduce reoffending: a recent study, for example, found that offenders with zero or one previous convictions and released from custody on licence had a one-year reoffending rate between 14 and 17 percentage points lower than those released from custody not on licence.<sup>63</sup> The skills of practitioners in supervising offenders and delivering interventions are known to contribute to reducing reoffending and also to improving other outcomes.<sup>64 65</sup> Core correctional practices include offender managers consistently and clearly 'modelling' behaviours and attitudes that are anti-criminal; reinforcing desired behaviour and disapproval of undesirable behaviour; using natural opportunities to enhance problem solving; cognitive restructuring (helping people consider alternatives to their attitudes and beliefs); developing a warm, empathic and non-judgemental relationship;

and motivational interviewing. Such effective practice skills require staff training,<sup>66</sup> and evaluations have identified the positive impact of such training on reoffending rates.<sup>67</sup>

# 3.2 Addressing offender needs in a holistic and sequenced manner

As set out in Chapter 2, offenders can often have multiple problems linked to their offending, and addressing them in a holistic manner is an important part of rehabilitation and the prevention of further offending. 'Multi-modal interventions', which address a range of problems, are viewed as effective in reducing reoffending.<sup>68</sup> The sequencing of interventions can also be important in supporting good outcomes. This includes ensuring services and interventions are provided in a way that optimises an offender's ability to engage in change; for example, by taking steps to stabilise a chaotic drug dependent offender through appropriate treatment, before engaging him or her in an offender behaviour programme. It also includes ensuring continuity of services by, for example, providing end-to-end, through-the-gate services to support transitions from prison to the community.<sup>69</sup>

### 3.3 Integrated offender management and multi-agency partnership

Integrated case management and multi-agency working can play an important part in addressing the complex needs of offenders and reducing reoffending. There are indications of potential benefits from joint working at a local level and adopting a case management approach to addressing individual circumstances. The way such initiatives have been implemented makes it difficult to establish evidence on their impact on reducing reoffending. However, there is some useful evidence that supports this approach involving, for instance, the police, probation, voluntary sector, health services, local authorities and other partners at the local level. Examples include evaluations of Integrated Offender Management,<sup>70</sup> the Drug Interventions Programme,<sup>71</sup> and the prison-based Ministry of Justice Payment by Results pilots.<sup>72</sup> For more on the Payment by Results pilots, see Box C below.

## 3.4 Quality

Delivering an intervention in the way it was designed to be delivered (known as programme integrity) and the quality of delivery are necessary for successful outcomes.<sup>73</sup> There is good evidence that, when quality assurance is taken seriously and programmes are implemented as designed, the intervention has a greater impact on reoffending.<sup>74 75</sup> Features of high quality delivery include adherence to specific treatment models, manualised treatment protocols, structured sessions, staff possessing general interpersonal skills, and staff being appropriately trained and supervised in programme delivery.

#### Box C: Payment by Results: the Peterborough and Doncaster pilots

#### What do the pilots do?

The **Peterborough pilot**, based at HMP Peterborough, provides support to prisoners on short sentences who would not have previously been subject to statutory supervision on release from custody. It is funded by a Social Impact Bond, delivered by Social Finance Ltd with voluntary sector organisations, including St Giles Trust. The pilot focuses on addressing the individual needs of prisoners, enabling them to access the resources and support they will need in order to break the cycle of offending once they are out of prison.

The **Doncaster pilot** is based at HMP Doncaster, a privately run prison managed by Serco. It operates an 'end-to-end' case management approach, entailing a community-based team of case workers. The pilot aims to support rehabilitation and reduce reoffending via providing continuity of support to prisoners as they make the transition from prison to the community.

#### How does payment by results work?

**Peterborough:** Social Finance will be rewarded if it achieves a ten per cent or greater reduction in reconviction events (based on offences committed within 12 months of release from prison and convicted at court within those 12 months or a further six-month period) compared with a control group of comparable offenders from other prisons.

**Doncaster:** Serco will only receive full payment if it reduces the reconviction rate (the proportion of offenders who commit one or more offences in the 12 months following release from prison and are convicted at court in those 12 months or in a further six months) by five percentage points or greater against a baseline year of 2009 for Doncaster prison. For each additional percentage point reduction achieved, additional reward payments will be made, up to an overall cap at ten percentage points.

#### Where to find out more information

Process evaluations of the early implementation of both pilots have been published at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/findings-and-lessons-learned-from-the-early-implementation-of-the-hmp-doncaster-payment-by-results-pilot

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/162335/soci al-impact-bond-hmp-peterborough.pdf.pdf

The final results will be available in 2014. Interim reconviction figures for both pilots have been published and are summarised in Annex F. For more on these pilots, see:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/interim-re-conviction-figures-for-the-peterborough-and-doncaster-payment-by-results-pilots

# 4. Evidence on reducing reoffending

This chapter summarises the evidence on the effectiveness of existing approaches and interventions which contribute to reducing reoffending. It describes specific approaches and gives an assessment on the quality of the evidence base. In terms of coverage, consideration is first given to generic services relevant to reducing reoffending, including relating to drug and alcohol misuse, employment, accommodation and mental health. The chapter then concentrates on interventions that specifically focus on reducing reoffending.

# 4.1 Scope and quality of evaluation evidence on reoffending

The extent and quality of evidence on interventions and approaches to reducing reoffending vary widely. There are a number of reasons for this. For example, the availability of evidence tends to reflect the dominant theoretical approaches to rehabilitation, which have naturally shaped practice as well as research and evaluation efforts. This means that some interventions and services designed to reduce reoffending have been much more heavily evaluated than others. In addition, many interventions are often delivered as part of wider packages of support, meaning that isolating the impact of individual components is difficult. The absence of evaluation does not necessarily mean that those not yet robustly evaluated are less effective.

The following sections consider a range of offender interventions. Experts may disagree about the relative value of different theoretical models and the effectiveness of different approaches. In order to assist the reader, each section provides an assessment of the strength of the existing evidence. These assessments are based primarily on the robustness of evaluation designs, which determine the confidence we can have in the findings. Box D provides a guide to the categories used to assess the evidence in a consistent way.

#### Box D: Categories for assessing the evidence on reducing reoffending

#### Good

• One or more high quality study that shows a direct relationship between the intervention and a reduction in binary and/or frequency of reoffending.

#### **Mixed/promising**

- Where either the quality of studies or their findings vary so that it is difficult to find consensus regarding effectiveness.
- Where there is a strong theory of change underpinning the intervention, and (good quality) process evaluation has identified positive findings regarding implementation.
- Where there is strong evidence of success in tackling intermediate outcomes, and these outcomes have been shown to be linked to reoffending or desistance.
- Where there are multiple studies of lower quality that point in the same positive direction of travel.

#### Insufficient evidence to determine impacts on reoffending

- Some attempt has been made to evaluate approaches/interventions but this is of unknown or low quality, such that it is difficult to identify impacts.
- Where no evaluation has been found on the approaches/interventions.

Evidence on effectiveness can be provided by impact evaluations, which typically give a quantitative assessment of the impact of interventions upon a reoffending measure. These are referred to as 'effect sizes' and illustrate, often in percentage points, the difference in reoffending rates between a group who received an intervention and some form of 'control' or 'comparison' group. This summary draws upon a number of meta-analyses and evidence reviews, which use different measures of reoffending and have different ways of presenting effect sizes. It has therefore not been possible routinely to present findings on effect sizes. However, Table 4.1 sets out effect sizes for four recent evaluations that were UK-based and well designed. Effect sizes on reoffending are typically less than ten percentage points. For effect sizes based predominantly on North American evidence, see a review conducted by the Washington State Institute for Public Policy at www.wsipp.wa.gov/pub.asp?docid=06-01-1201.

Type of intervention/ approach	Example reduction in reoffending	Source
Evaluation of cognitive/ motivational programmes – Enhanced Thinking Skills Programme	A six percentage point reduction in one-year reconviction rates was found when the treatment group was compared with a matched comparison group. Sixty fewer recordable offences were found per 100 released prisoners within one year when the treatment group was compared with a matched comparison group.	Sadlier (2010) http://www.justice.gov.uk/d ownloads/publications/rese arch-and-analysis/moj- research/eval-enhanced- thinking-skills- prog.pdf?type=Finjan- Download&slot=00000344 &id=00000343&location=0 A64020C
Comparison of short custodial sentences, community orders and suspended sentence orders	<ul> <li>Offenders sentenced to less than 12 months in custody had a higher one-year reoffending rate than similar, matched offenders receiving: <ul> <li>a community order, of 6.4 percentage points for 2010</li> <li>a suspended sentence order, of 8.6 percentage points for 2010</li> <li>a 'court order' (either a community order or a suspended order), of 6.8 percentage points for 2010.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Offenders sentenced to less than 12 months in custody also had a higher reoffending rate than offenders given an immediate custodial sentence of between one and four years. The difference was 12 percentage points for 2010.</li> </ul>	Ministry of Justice (2013) https://www.gov.uk/govern ment/uploads/system/uploa ds/attachment_data/file/21 1811/compendium- reoffending-stats-2013.pdf
Comparison of different forms of community sanctions	Adding a punitive requirement (unpaid work or a curfew) to a supervision requirement had no impact on the likelihood that the offender reoffended, but reduced the number of reoffences committed within the first year of the community order by 8.1 per cent. This effect was sustained over time, so that the number of offences committed over the two years following the start of the order was reduced by 7.5 per cent. It appeared that this effect was largely driven by the impact of curfew requirements, rather than unpaid work. Adding a supervision requirement to a punitive requirement reduced the rate of reoffending one year after the start of the community order by 11.5 per cent, and the number of reoffences committed over this period by 12.7 per cent. It reduced the rate of reoffending in the two years after the start of the community order by 6.8 per cent, and the number of reoffences committed over this period by 8.7 per cent.	Bewley (2012) http://www.justice.gov.uk/p ublications/research-and- analysis/moj/effectiveness- community-order- requirements
Comparison of those released from custody on licence with those not on licence	Offenders with zero or one previous convictions and released from custody on licence had a one-year reoffending rate between 14 and 17 percentage points lower than those released from custody not on licence. The two-year reoffending rate was between 16 and 20 percentage points lower. There was no statistically significant difference in the three-year offending rate.	Lai (2013) https://www.gov.uk/govern ment/publications/does- supervision-after-release- from-prison-reduce-re- offending-analytical- summary

# Table 4.1: Evaluations of effectiveness in reducing reoffending

The following sections also draw upon smaller-scale research studies and good qualitative studies. While findings from the latter studies cannot, on their own, be regarded as evidence of an impact on reoffending, they can greatly add to our understanding of how and why particular interventions do or do not work, and of how and why interventions may be more or less effective in different delivery contexts or with different types of offender. They may also offer useful points for practitioners, for instance with regard to implementation or service delivery.

## 4.2 Addressing drug misuse

There is evidence of the importance of both prison- and community-based drugs interventions in reducing reoffending. Prison-based approaches include abstinence-focused approaches (such as 12-step), substitute prescribing (such as prescribing methadone for opiate users) and psycho-social approaches (such as cognitive behavioural programmes). Various approaches have been used in community settings, including early interventions such as those aiming to divert offenders with drug dependence into treatment, as well as residential and community-based treatment interventions.<sup>76</sup>

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is **good evidence** that a wide range of drug interventions have a positive impact on reducing reoffending.<sup>77</sup> This includes methadone treatment, heroin treatment, therapeutic communities, psychosocial approaches, drug courts and probation and parole supervision. Various approaches are used in community settings, including those that divert or route drug offenders into treatment, typically with testing and supervision requirements. Key messages from research on community-based interventions include:

- Some **good evidence** on drugs courts regarding their impact on recidivism from the US,<sup>78</sup> but findings may not be directly relevant in the UK, where there is no robust evidence on the impact of drugs courts on reoffending. Qualitative evidence has identified that access to and quality of treatment services are important factors underpinning the effectiveness of drugs courts in England and Wales. The continuity of staff involved in drugs courts was believed to foster a sense of accountability on the part of offenders.<sup>79</sup>
- **Mixed/promising evidence** that routeing Class A drug users into treatment via early intervention may reduce reoffending.<sup>80</sup>
- **Mixed/promising evidence** that treatment and testing requirements can achieve reduced levels of reoffending and drug misuse.<sup>81 82</sup> Research has suggested

outcomes could be improved via better partnership working, assessment and referral procedures, and by ensuring appropriate testing regimes.<sup>83</sup>

- **Good evidence** from the US that random drug testing and treatment combined with sanctions for breaches which are swift and certain, but not necessarily severe, are found to reduce reoffending.<sup>84</sup>
- There is **mixed/promising evidence** on the impact of community-based cognitive behavioural programmes.<sup>85</sup>

There is **good evidence** that prison-based interventions such as therapeutic communities, psycho-social approaches (for example, cognitive behavioural therapy) and abstinence-based approaches have reduced reoffending post-release.<sup>86</sup> There is **good evidence** that interventions delivered in custody are most effective in their impact on reoffending if followed up with community interventions or aftercare post-release.<sup>87</sup>

#### Other points to note

- 'High intensity' drug programmes (in terms of duration and continuity) have been found to be more effective than lower intensity interventions in reducing reoffending.<sup>88</sup>
- Accessing drug treatment quickly, and receiving it for as long as required, together with wider support if necessary, is more likely to support desistance.<sup>89</sup>

# 4.3 Addressing alcohol misuse

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

Overall, there is currently **insufficient evidence** to determine the impact on reoffending of alcohol treatment for offenders.<sup>90</sup> There is, however, **good evidence** that alcohol-related interventions can help reduce hazardous drinking more generally (see 'Other points to note').

In the absence of evidence on the impact of Alcohol Treatment Requirements on reoffending, qualitative evidence has highlighted the benefits of probation staff and alcohol specialists working closely together, the use of motivational interviewing by probation staff, and the availability of brief interventions for offenders with less serious alcohol misuse problems.<sup>91</sup> A Home Office trial of brief interventions offered upon arrest for an alcohol-related incident found that these did not reduce re-arrest rates.<sup>92</sup>

There is **mixed/promising evidence** on the impact of drink driver programmes and their impact on subsequent drink driving offences.<sup>93</sup> Drink driver programmes often aim to educate

participants about the risks and potential implications of drink driving, and enable them to develop strategies to prevent them from drink driving in future. A meta-analysis found that drink driver programmes entailing multiple elements, particularly those involving education and psychotherapy or counselling, together with follow-up supervision contact, had greater impact on subsequent drink driving offences than programmes entailing single elements.<sup>94</sup>

#### Other points to note

While there is limited evidence on the impact of alcohol interventions among offender populations, there is, however, **good evidence** supporting the effectiveness of various treatments in tackling alcohol misuse among the wider population, particularly cognitive behavioural and psycho-social interventions, but also self- and mutual-help approaches.<sup>95</sup> Such interventions may offer useful principles and practice points.

There is also **good evidence** that aftercare, such as follow-up appointments, can be effective in terms of preventing a return to alcohol abuse following more intensive treatment interventions.<sup>96</sup>

### 4.4 Addressing accommodation needs

The provision of suitable accommodation may not reduce levels of reoffending by itself, but it can be seen as 'a *necessary*, if not *sufficient*, condition for the reduction of reoffending'.<sup>97</sup>

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

Good practice has highlighted the importance of taking a proactive approach towards managing the housing needs of prisoners, including assessing needs on entry into custody rather than immediately before release. Early intervention may, for example, enable steps to be taken to prevent the loss of accommodation when prisoners are taken into custody.<sup>98</sup> 'Link' schemes, which work with prisoners in custody and on release via through-the-gate assistance, have also been identified as potentially valuable.<sup>99</sup>

Currently, however, there is **insufficient evidence** to determine the impact on reoffending of various forms of help for offenders to find or sustain accommodation. While there is some limited international evidence that general resettlement programmes, which include addressing accommodation needs, have reduced reoffending, it has typically not been possible to identify which specific components of such programmes have most contributed to this success.<sup>100</sup>

There is some **mixed/promising** evidence that housing support for offenders with mental health problems has had a positive impact on levels of homelessness and crime.<sup>101</sup>

There is evidence that hostel-type accommodation tailored specifically for ex-offenders may facilitate the development of 'criminal networks', leading some researchers to conclude that it is more effective to house offenders in secure mainstream accommodation.<sup>102</sup>

#### Other points to note

- Accommodation needs are often related to and/or complicated by other risk factors such as substance abuse, employment and mental health issues.<sup>103</sup>
- Offenders are not always accustomed to seeking help from outside agencies to solve accommodation problems.<sup>104</sup>
- In order to sustain their accommodation, offenders may need advice in managing money and debt.<sup>105</sup>

# 4.5 Addressing employment needs

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is **mixed/promising evidence**, mainly from the US, on the effectiveness of employment/education programmes in reducing reoffending. For example, one review of community-based employment programmes found no significant difference in the likelihood of re-arrest between participants and non-participants.<sup>106</sup> A different review, however, found a number of rigorous evaluations of programmes which addressed educational, vocational and job skills. On average, these were found to lead to modest but statistically significant reductions in recidivism. The review noted that more evidence was needed on work release programmes.<sup>107</sup>

Researchers have also concluded that employment programmes are unlikely to be effective unless they are combined with motivational, social, health and educational support services to help address other needs that may act as barriers to finding employment (for example, learning difficulties, mental illness and substance abuse).<sup>108</sup> It has also been concluded that vocational training activities without associated links to tangible employment prospects are unlikely to lead to reductions in reoffending.<sup>109</sup>

#### Other points to note

The most successful elements of employment programmes appear to be: strong local partnership working; training which is related to local employment needs and opportunities;

long-term funding; and long lead-in times. The most successful programmes are likely to be those which co-ordinate work before and after release from prison.<sup>110</sup>

### 4.6 Addressing mental health problems

Mental health problems, including disorders such as depression and anxiety as well as more severe mental health problems such as psychosis and personality disorders, have been found to be more prevalent among offenders than the general population.<sup>111</sup> While mental health problems may be linked to offending behaviour, and there is evidence of a specific link between psychopathy and violent reoffending, any such relationship is likely to be complex and mediated by other factors, such as poverty, poor social environments and difficult family and interpersonal relationships.<sup>112</sup>

Interventions in this field tend to focus on aiming to ensure that the criminal justice system identifies and responds appropriately to offenders with mental health problems, particularly where mental health needs may play a part in offending behaviour. Interventions have commonly included 'diversion' to specialist mental health courts and mandatory treatment – for example, via the use of Mental Health Treatment Requirements. More recently, a programme of 'liaison and diversion' services has been funded to identify and respond to offenders with a range of vulnerabilities, including mental health problems.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is, overall, limited evidence on interventions targeted specifically at offenders with mental health needs, and it is often inconclusive regarding criminal justice outcomes.<sup>113</sup> There is also currently **insufficient evidence** to determine the impact on reoffending of diversion-based approaches for offenders with mental health problems.<sup>114</sup>

One common diversion approach involves 'court linked schemes' or 'mental health court' approaches, which aim to ensure offenders with mental health needs are appropriately assessed and sentenced. Disposals may require offenders to engage with mental health treatment. Evidence that such approaches can result in positive health outcomes and reduced reoffending can at best be described as **mixed/promising**.<sup>115</sup> <sup>116</sup>

Qualitative evidence has highlighted aspects of effective diversion approaches, including the importance of early intervention and access to services when needed, multi-agency commitment and collaboration, and the importance of training to raise awareness and understanding among staff.<sup>117</sup>

There is **insufficient evidence** to determine the impact on reoffending of community-based treatment for offenders with mental health problems<sup>118</sup> and, more specifically, on the impact of the Mental Health Treatment Requirement.<sup>119</sup> There is **mixed/promising evidence** from the US on the effectiveness of 'speciality' probation caseloads, whereby offenders with mental health problems are supervised by specialist officers who have reduced caseloads and play a more active role in the offender's supervision, treatment and the input of other parties.<sup>120</sup>

#### Other points to note

There is some limited evidence that accommodation projects might support small reductions in criminal activity among offenders with mental health problems.<sup>121</sup>

One review identified more positive effects for interventions which targeted both mental illness *and* criminal behaviour, as opposed to those interventions which solely targeted mental health needs.<sup>122</sup> Another review concluded that, while the evidence on recidivism was mixed overall, it appeared stronger for criminal justice-based models than mental health-based models such as those entailing intensive community-based support.<sup>123</sup>

## 4.7 Offending behaviour programmes

Offending behaviour programmes are structured interventions, usually delivered in a group setting. Based on cognitive behavioural principles and social learning theory, these programmes usually teach skills such as emotional management and problem solving and target factors related to reoffending. They are delivered by trained staff and supported by quality assurance to ensure the programme follows its intended aims and methods.

#### **Cognitive skills programmes**

Cognitive skills programmes are a common type of offending behaviour programme. Typically involving around 25–40 sessions, these programmes teach skills such as problem solving, decision making, perspective taking and moral reasoning. Their purpose is to reduce impulsivity, improve problem solving, and instil a greater sense of capability for selfmanagement.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is **good evidence** supporting the impact of cognitive skills programmes on reoffending. International reviews have found cognitive skills programmes have reduced reconviction rates by around eight<sup>124</sup> to ten<sup>125</sup> percentage points.<sup>126</sup> Studies in England and

Wales have estimated cognitive skills programmes in custody settings reduce subsequent reoffending by between six<sup>127</sup> and eight<sup>128</sup> percentage points over one- and two-year periods respectively.

There is evidence that cognitive behavioural programmes can work particularly well with higher risk offenders. They can also work well if delivered alongside other interventions such as anger management or individual therapy, and can work equally effectively if delivered in prison or the community.<sup>129</sup>

#### Anger management and programmes for violent offenders

Violent offender programmes are cognitive behavioural programmes that adhere to Risk, Needs and Responsivity principles and tackle the known risk factors for violent behaviour. The most appropriate targets for such programmes include anger and emotional management, problem solving training, rehearsal of calming self-talk as a response to angry/violent thinking, countering of pro-violence attitudes, and addressing the link between alcohol and violence.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is **good evidence** that violence can be reduced through psychosocial interventions, such as anger and emotional management, developing interpersonal skills, and social problem solving.<sup>130</sup> This is specifically the case for programmes that follow the Risk, Needs and Responsivity principles. Basic skills and empathy training have not been shown to increase the effectiveness of interventions which aim to reduce violent behaviour, and the evidence is less strong about offence-specific programmes for domestic violence offenders (see separate section below).

Evidence also suggests that the most effective interventions use the cognitive behavioural approach, are intensive in their session length and overall duration, and include cognitive skills training, role-play and relapse prevention.<sup>131</sup>

#### Offending behaviour programmes for sexual offenders

These programmes tend to focus on analysing offences, identifying individualised risk factors and considering the effect on victims, as well as providing the opportunity to develop skills for desisting from offending. However, not all these elements are well evidenced (such as the common focus on taking responsibility and developing victim empathy) and may be included for intuitive rather than evidence-based reasons. The evidence is strongest for supporting offenders to develop cognitive and behavioural skills to aid desistance.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

Evaluations of these sorts of programmes show **mixed/promising** results: some studies have found that such programmes reduce reoffending, but not all do. Meta-analysis indicates that, overall, sex offenders who receive treatment, in both prison and community settings, have a somewhat lower sexual reconviction rate than those who do not receive treatment.<sup>132</sup>

Cognitive behavioural treatment has been found to be a particularly effective approach in reducing sexual and general reoffending. Pharmacological treatment (for example, hormonal drugs that reduce sexual drive) has also been shown to reduce sexual reoffending.<sup>133</sup> However, not all cognitive behavioural treatment programmes have been found to reduce reoffending, and one particularly robust randomised controlled study found no difference in outcomes between treatment groups and no treatment groups.<sup>134</sup>

Other approaches (psychotherapy, counselling and non-behavioural treatment) have generally not been found to reduce reconviction. Reviews<sup>135</sup> have also confirmed that sexual offender programmes that follow the Risk, Need and Responsivity principles lead to the largest reductions in reconviction.

#### Other points to note

Research suggests that medium and high risk sexual offenders benefit most from treatment, while low risk sexual offenders demonstrate negligible benefits, and intensive treatment could, in fact, be counterproductive.<sup>136</sup>

Compared with other groups of offenders, sexual offenders have relatively low recidivism rates over 2–5 years. This means it can be difficult even for robust studies to demonstrate statistically significant reductions in reoffending.

#### Offending behaviour programmes for domestic violence offenders

There are two popular approaches for working with domestic violence offenders: the cognitive behavioural approach and the Duluth Model, which involves various elements including educational programmes and cognitive behavioural techniques.<sup>137</sup>

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

Evidence on the effectiveness of these programmes is **mixed/promising**. The most recent systematic review of US evidence indicates that the Duluth Model appears to have no effect on recidivism.<sup>138</sup> However, this review also identified substantial reductions in domestic violence reoffending by offenders who had attended other interventions. These interventions

varied widely in their approach (including cognitive behavioural therapy, relationship enhancement and group couples counselling), and the reviewers were therefore unable to make recommendations about specific preferred alternatives to the Duluth Model.

Some earlier reviews have identified modest reductions in reoffending following perpetrator programmes,<sup>139</sup> while others have concluded that such programmes have a limited impact on domestic violence, highlighting a lack of robust evidence.<sup>140</sup>

One review has focused upon the effectiveness of court-mandated interventions aimed at domestic violence perpetrators in the US.<sup>141</sup> It identified a modest reduction in official reports of repeated domestic violence incidents for those who received the intervention compared with those who did not. However, there was no difference between the two groups when looking at victim reported outcomes. Since these are viewed as a more reliable measure than official reports the authors concluded that the evidence did not offer strong support for court-mandated treatment.

Evaluations to date have used different methods and definitions, making it hard to draw any firm conclusions about what works. Future evaluations of programme effectiveness require clear explanations of how domestic violence is defined, identified and measured.

# 4.8 Developing and enhancing family relationships

Interventions that aim to improve family relationships and parenting have largely focused on young offenders, where there is good evidence that such interventions can reduce reoffending.<sup>142</sup> Interventions with adult offenders have tended to focus on helping to maintain or improve relationships with partners or children, often while offenders are in prison.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is, overall, **insufficient evidence** currently available that specifically focuses upon the impact of this type of intervention on adult reoffending.

There is some **promising evidence** that approaches focusing on family/intimate relationships may contribute to reducing reoffending among adults. This evidence is mainly in relation to family visits and home leave for prisoners.<sup>143</sup>

A meta-analysis on women offenders identified that family-based interventions focusing on family processes (such as 'attachment', 'affection' and 'supervision'), on anti-social

associates and on personal criminogenic needs were most effective in reducing reoffending.<sup>144</sup>

## 4.9 Addressing negative peer relationships

Tackling negative peer relationships does not tend to be a specific intervention with adult offenders but has sometimes been identified as one aim among others in resettlement and curfew order programmes.<sup>145</sup>

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

There is currently **insufficient evidence** on the impact of reducing negative peer influences on adult reoffending.

#### Other points to note

Some small-scale studies on curfew orders have found that, although they have successfully limited negative peer associations, they have also been found to hamper pro-social ones. Offenders have reported that curfews have interfered with their ability to find and maintain employment.<sup>146</sup>

There is **insufficient evidence** on the impact of interventions aimed at *improving* peer relationships on reoffending. There is some limited but promising evidence that resettlement programmes that have attempted to influence peer relationships have had more success in increasing positive peer relationships than reducing negative ones.<sup>147</sup>

# 4.10 Restorative justice conferencing

Restorative Justice (RJ) is a process whereby parties with a stake in a specific offence collectively resolve how to deal with the aftermath of the offence and its implications for the future.<sup>148</sup> RJ aims to give victims the opportunity to explain the impact of crime upon them, to seek an explanation and apology from the offender, or to play a part in agreeing restorative or reparative activity for the offender to undertake. RJ seeks to hold offenders to account and enable them to face the consequences of their actions and the impact it has had on others. There are numerous forms of RJ with RJ conferencing appearing to be the most successful approach. This involves victims and offenders having face-to-face communication facilitated by a trained practitioner. Achieving this can be potentially resource intensive.

#### What is the impact on reoffending?

Evidence on the effectiveness of restorative justice conferencing is currently **mixed/promising.** There have been a number of high quality studies and at least one metaanalysis but, because of the variety of other restorative justice models included in the analysis, such as victim-offender mediation, the evidence in relation to any particular model is still relatively weak. However, a large-scale, multi-scheme evaluation in the UK found a reduction of 14 percentage points in the frequency of reoffending among those who received restorative justice conferencing, compared with a comparison group of matched offenders.<sup>149</sup> The evaluation also found high levels of satisfaction among victims who participated in the restorative process.

Overall, restorative justice seems most effective when it follows the face-to-face conferencing model<sup>150</sup> and when it is applied to certain offences and types of offender. The research to date has identified good results with people who have committed property or violent offences where there is a clear identifiable victim. Offenders with a medium or high risk of reconviction appear to respond well.<sup>151</sup>

The effectiveness of forms of restorative justice other than that involving conferencing varies widely across studies,<sup>152</sup> and there are several studies where reoffending seems to be higher than expected after restorative justice, suggesting that it is not automatically useful.<sup>153</sup> To date, there is no reliable evidence on its effectiveness with sex offenders and their victims. There is also a lack of evidence with regard to its use with offenders convicted of intimate partner violence (domestic violence).

### 4.11 Mentoring

Mentoring entails the pairing of offenders with a role model to help them improve their lives and reduce reoffending. The mentor may be a 'peer' with some shared characteristics, such as an ex-offender, or a 'non-peer'. The mentoring relationship may involve teaching, guiding, coaching, modelling, signposting to support opportunities, or helping the mentee access services. The mentor may or may not be paid. The mentoring may be one-off, for a fixed period of time or ongoing. It may be stand-alone or delivered alongside other interventions. Finally, the mentoring may take place in prison or the community. It may also be provided through the gate in order to support transitions from prison to the community.

#### What is the impact on offending?

Because mentoring can take so many forms, it is hard to aggregate the evidence and there are insufficient studies to inform us about what forms of mentoring are most effective. Few mentoring programmes have been robustly evaluated for their effect on reducing reoffending or other outcomes. Of those that have been evaluated, some mentoring programmes have demonstrated a positive impact on reoffending, but not all. The effectiveness of mentoring is therefore **mixed/promising**.

The evidence as a whole suggests that mentoring may be most beneficial when it begins in prison and lasts beyond release. Mentoring is also most likely to be effective when the relationship is maintained over time rather than consisting of just one or two sessions. A good quality UK study<sup>154</sup> found that participants in a mentoring scheme in Wales who received between two and six contacts after release were reconvicted at a significantly lower rate than a (broadly matched) control group of those who did not maintain contact.

Further evidence on the link between mentoring and reoffending is beginning to emerge from the Ministry of Justice's Payment by Results pilots.<sup>155</sup> Here mentoring forms part of wider community resettlement support for offenders post-release and is used to help ensure offenders attend meetings by providing reminders or by accompanying them.<sup>156</sup>

# 5. Conclusions

This report has drawn together a range of evidence on what works to reduce reoffending. Its content reflects the aim of providing a brief overview of key evidence relevant to emerging policy developments in a field that is broad and evolving.

This report has focused on presenting evidence relating to key factors associated with reoffending such as drug misuse, attitudes to offending, and accommodation and employment problems. It also sets out evidence on factors associated with desistance from offending. The evidence shows the importance of the role of supervision and the relationship between offender and offender manager. Good quality supervision, case management and holistic, tailored approaches can support and enable rehabilitation and reintegration. In addition, the review has set out the evidence on individual approaches and interventions.

Evidence on reducing reoffending has evolved over recent decades and continues to be strengthened through the use of large-scale quantitative surveys and evaluations, as well as through qualitative research. While evidence in some areas is of good or sufficient quality to demonstrate an impact on reoffending, the summary has also demonstrated that many gaps exist in our evidence base. Some of these gaps are more critical than others. The Ministry of Justice will continue to work closely with government and non-government partners to produce an overview of research gaps in the reducing reoffending area and identify priorities for future research.

# Annex A Further information on links to reoffending

Variable	Categories identified as significant compared with reference category (in <i>italics</i> )	Direction of odds (odds ratio)
Age	For every additional year of age	Lower (0.98)
Sentence length	6 months or less	
	1 year to 18 months 18 months to 2 years 2–3 years 3–4 years	Lower (0.41) Lower (0.22) Lower (0.25) Lower (0.31)
Offence type	Acquisitive offence (robbery, burglary, theft and handling)	
	Drug offences Vehicle-related offences	Lower (0.38) Lower (0.54)
Copas rate (PNC)	For every unit increase on Copas index	Higher (2.53)
Whether first prison sentence	Not first prison sentence First prison sentence	Lower (0.55)
School truanting	<i>Did not regularly truant</i> Regular truanting from school	Higher (1.51)
Feelings about prison	Not worried or confused Worried or confused	Lower (0.72)
Employment	Not employed in 12 months pre-custody Employed in 12 months pre-custody	Lower (0.74)
Housing	Not homeless pre-custody Homeless or temporary accommodation prior to custody	Higher (1.86)
Punishment in prison	Did not receive additional punishment in prison Received additional punishment in prison	Higher (1.65)
Class A drug use	<i>Not used Class A drugs since release</i> Class A drug user since release	Higher (1.58)

### Table A1: Variables predicting one-year reoffending for prisoners

Source: Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Study. All factors are statistically significant at p <0.05.

# Annex B Sources on data and research evidence on offenders and reoffending

The Ministry of Justice publishes a range of statistics relating to the operation of the criminal and civil justice systems, on aspects of criminal justice policy, and on other areas of the department's responsibility. Key publications that help to understand the offender population include *Offender Management Statistics Quarterly*<sup>157</sup> and *Criminal Justice Statistics* (including separate releases on race and women in the justice system).<sup>158</sup> In addition, strategic needs assessments, local problem profiles and other assessments undertaken at a local level (by health and well-being boards, local authorities and other partners such as the police and Police and Crime Commissioners) provide information on the nature of local offender populations. Data sources vary in purpose, scope and coverage, which should be considered when using them to understand offender populations.

Key reoffending statistics include the *Proven Reoffending Statistics Quarterly* and *Local Adult Reoffending*.<sup>159</sup>

**Proven Reoffending Statistics Quarterly** provides key statistics on proven reoffending in England and Wales. It gives proven reoffending figures for offenders who were released from custody, received a non-custodial conviction at court, received a caution, reprimand, warning or tested positive for opiates or cocaine during a one-year period. Proven reoffending is defined as any offence committed in a one-year follow-up period and receiving a court conviction, caution, reprimand or warning in the one-year follow-up. Following this one-year period, a further six-month waiting period is allowed for cases to progress through the courts. This means that, for example, proven reoffending rates for July 2010–June 2011 were published in April 2013.

*Local Adult Reoffending* provides reoffending rates across the probation caseload, including both predicted and actual rates. This is broken down by regions within England and Wales, probation trusts and local authorities.

Compendia of further analysis are also published regularly as well as ad hoc statistical releases. Statistical publications are pre-announced on the gov.uk website.<sup>160</sup>

The Ministry of Justice has also sought to better understand the offender population through large-scale cohort studies, most recently *Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Study*<sup>161</sup> and the *Offender Management Community Cohort Study*.<sup>162</sup>

#### Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Study (SCPR)

SPCR is a longitudinal cohort study of 3,849 adult (18 years of age and over) prisoners in England and Wales sentenced to up to four years in prison. The aim of the study is to understand prisoners' characteristics and needs, and experiences in prison and on release, including reoffending. Interviews were conducted on reception to prison (Wave 1), in the weeks prior to release (Wave 2), and in the community approximately two months after release (Wave 3). Interviews were conducted between 2005 and 2010. A range of focused research outputs has been published on SPCR to date, including on criminal backgrounds and reoffending, substance misuse and mental health, employment and homelessness. Data from SPCR was matched to the Police National Computer to obtain criminal history and reoffending information.

#### The Offender Management Community Cohort Study (OMCCS)

OMCCS is a longitudinal study which tracked a cohort of adult offenders who commenced a community order between October 2009 and December 2010. It entailed a survey element which interviewed offenders classified as belonging on Tiers 2 to 4 only (offenders are assigned to one of four 'tiers' by offender management systems, based on a number of factors including their risk of reoffending, Tier 1 being the lowest level). Figures cited in this report are from the first wave of the OMCCS survey, which took place around three months after the start of the community order. Survey results have been weighted to be nationally representative of offenders at Tier 2 and above. Administrative data collected as part of the study means in some places estimates are for Tier 1–4 offenders in the cohort.

As well as research and statistical outputs, data on the offending population also includes that from administrative tools used in the management of offenders:

#### The Offender Assessment System (OASys)

OASys is used with adult offenders across the prison and probation services in England and Wales, and is a further source of information about the prevalence of needs and risks among offender groups. OASys combines actuarial methods of prediction with structured clinical judgement to provide standardised assessments of offenders' risks and needs, as well as linking these risks and needs to individualised sentence plans and risk management plans.

OASys assesses offenders against the following eight key criminogenic needs: accommodation, education, training and employment, relationships, lifestyle and associates, drug misuse, alcohol misuse, and thinking and behaviour and attitudes. Since assessments are not required for all offenders, OASys data should not be read as representative of the entire offending population.

A **full** assessment is completed with those offenders assessed at Pre-Sentence Report stage, those being supervised in the community at Offender Management Tiers 3 and 4, those prisoners subject to an indeterminate sentence (lifers and IPPs), 18–20 year old prisoners and those PPO and high/very high Risk of Serious Harm (RoSH) prisoners subject to a determinate sentence of at least 12 months. A shorter **standard** assessment is completed with Tier 2 community offenders with a Supervision requirement, prisoners subject to a determinate sentence of at least 12 months not eligible for a full assessment and 18–20 year olds subject to a determinate sentence of less than 12 months (with more than four weeks to serve). At the end of December 2013, almost two-thirds of all offenders had a full OASys assessment.

#### Offender Group Reconviction Scale (OGRS)

OGRS is a predictor of reoffending based only on static risks – age, gender and criminal history. It allows probation, prison and youth justice staff to produce predictions for individual offenders even when the use of dynamic risk assessment tools, such as OASys, is not possible. OGRS has been in use by probation staff and corrections researchers since the late 1990s. It is updated from time to time to reflect changing patterns of offending.

#### The Ministry of Justice Data Lab pilot

The Justice Data Lab pilot enables organisations working with offenders to access central reoffending data. This service will provide vital information to organisations supporting the rehabilitation of offenders and help them assess the impact of their work on reducing reoffending. For further information on the Justice Data Lab, see http://www.justice.gov.uk/justice-data-lab.

#### Sources of evaluation evidence

This report has referenced a number of systematic reviews. For new reviews and updates of existing reviews, see the following websites:

- The Campbell Collaboration: http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/
- The Cochrane Collaboration: http://www.cochrane.org/
- Washington State Institute for Public Policy: www.wsipp.wa.gov/default.asp

Future reviews of the evidence on crime reduction will also be produced by a 'what works' centre hosted by the College of Policing: http://www.college.police.uk/en/20399.htm

## Annex C

## Prevalence of factors commonly associated with reoffending

Criminogenic need	Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Survey <sup>163</sup>	Offender Manager Community Cohort Study <sup>164</sup>	OASys – sentenced prisoners in custody <sup>i</sup>	OASys – offenders with a community or suspended sentence order	OASys – offenders under post-release supervision
Drug misuse	64% of prisoners reported that they had used drugs in the four weeks before custody: 30% said they had used heroin, 28% had used crack cocaine and almost half had used cannabis. A third said they needed help for a drug problem upon reception to prison. Drug use before custody was associated with reoffending on release: 30% of those who reported never having used drugs were reconvicted within one year of release compared with 71% of those who reported using Class A and B or C drugs in the four weeks before custody.	23% of Tier 2–4 offenders said they needed help with a drug problem, and 16% said they had a drug treatment order as part of their community order. <sup>165</sup> While 63% said they had not used any illegal drugs in the four weeks prior to their interview, 26% had used cannabis, 5% had used cocaine powder and 9% had used heroin.	41% of prisoners who were assessed were identified as having a drug misuse problem. The prevalence of this need decreased with age.	having a need relating to drug misuse. The prevalence of this need decreased with age	27% of those under post-release supervision were assessed as having a drug misuse problem.
Alcohol misuse	22% of prisoners interviewed upon reception to prison said they had drunk alcohol daily in the four weeks prior to custody: this was associated with reconviction upon release. 15% said they needed help with an alcohol problem.	10% of Tier 2–4 offenders said they had drunk alcohol daily in the four weeks preceding their interview, and 19% said they needed help with an alcohol problem. 17% said they had alcohol treatment as part of their community order. <sup>166</sup>	27% were assessed as having a criminogenic need relating to alcohol misuse. <sup>167</sup>	Just over one-third (35%) were identified as having an alcohol misuse need.	16% were assessed as having an alcohol misuse need.

i Based on offenders in custody or under probation supervision at 31 December 2012, who had a full, valid OASys assessment completed during 2012. An offender is counted as having a need if his or her score for that needs domain exceeds a designated cut-off point. Cut-off points were calculated using reoffending data – offenders with scores above the cut-off points were found to have above average reoffending rates. For further information on OASys data, see Annex B.

Criminogenic need	Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Survey <sup>163</sup>	Offender Manager Community Cohort Study <sup>164</sup>	OASys – sentenced prisoners in custody <sup>i</sup>	OASys – offenders with a community or suspended sentence order	OASys – offenders under post-release supervision
Impulsivity/low self-control/ thinking and behaviour	66% of prisoners reported that they were hoping to get help in prison with their offending behaviour.	n/a	77% were assessed with a criminogenic need relating to 'thinking and behaviour'.	61% were assessed with a 'thinking and behaviour' need.	53% were assessed as having a 'thinking and behaviour' need.
Attitudes that support crime	70% of prisoners agreed with the statement that "most people would commit a crime if they knew they could get away with it"; a fifth agreed that "in the end crime does pay"; and 30% that "there was no victim of my crime".	Around two-thirds of Tier 2–4 offenders agreed with the statement that "most people would offend if they could get away with it"; a fifth agreed that "in the end crime does pay"; and 25% that "there was no victim of my offence".	75% were assessed as having a criminogenic need relating to their attitude towards crime.	54% were assessed with a need relating to their attitude towards crime. This need decreased with age, and was less frequently identified for female offenders.	52% were assessed with a need relating to their attitude to crime. This need was less prevalent among older offenders and women.
Social networks that encourage offending behaviour	47% of prisoners reported that 'avoiding certain people' would be important in stopping them reoffending.	42% of Tier 2–4 offenders said that 'avoiding certain people' would be important in stopping them from reoffending.	83% were assessed as having a criminogenic need relating to their 'lifestyle and associates'.	57% were assessed with a 'lifestyle and associates' need. This need notably decreased with age.	65% were assessed with a 'lifestyle and associates' need. This need notably decreased with age.
Poor or lacking family and intimate relationships	Prisoners cited a range of issues relating to difficult childhood experiences: 24% had, at some point, been taken into care as a child, and 29% reported having experienced emotional, sexual or physical abuse as a child. 41% said they had observed violence in the home as a child. Each of these factors was associated with reoffending on release. Three-quarters said they felt close to their families. 15% said they needed help with family problems or their children. <sup>168</sup>	8% of Tier 2–4 offenders said that during childhood they had, at some point, lived either in an institution such as a children's home or with foster parents. Three-quarters said they felt close to their families and just 14% said they needed help with family problems or their children.	71% were assessed with criminogenic needs relating to their relationships, e.g. difficulties either at present or in the past, including domestic violence, childhood abuse, and lack of contact with family. <sup>169</sup>	67% were identified with a criminogenic need relating to their relationships.	58% were identified with a criminogenic need relating to their relationships.

Criminogenic need	Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Survey <sup>163</sup>	Offender Manager Community Cohort Study <sup>164</sup>	OASys – sentenced prisoners in custody <sup>i</sup>	OASys – offenders with a community or suspended sentence order	OASys – offenders under post-release supervision
Employment, education and training	32% were in paid employment in the four weeks prior to custody. Those who had been in prison before were less likely to have been employed than those who had not, and those who had been employed prior to custody were less likely to be reconvicted within a year of leaving prison (40% compared with 65%). 48% of prisoners said they needed help finding a job on release, 41% with education, and 40% to improve work-related skills. <sup>170</sup>	61% of Tier 2–4 offenders said that having a job would be important in stopping them reoffend, and 22% said education or training would be important. 25% of Tier 2–4 offenders were in paid employment in the seven days before their interview. 42% said they needed help with working or getting work. 32% said they needed help with education, and 15% said they needed help to improve their reading, writing or numeracy.	70% were assessed with an education, training and employment need. <sup>171</sup>	54% were assessed as having an education, training and employment need.	58% were assessed with an education, training and employment need.
Accommodation	15% of prisoners reported being homeless before custody, and 37% stated that they would need help finding a place to live upon release. Self-reported homelessness was associated with a higher one-year reconviction rate (79% compared with 47% among those who did not say they were homeless prior to custody). <sup>172</sup>	13% of the OMCCS cohort who received a full OASys assessment were identified as in transient accommodation and 36% had problems with the 'suitability' of their housing, including living in high crime areas or with known criminal associates. 32% of Tier 2– 4 offenders said they needed help with housing problems, and half that having a place to live would be important in stopping them from reoffending.	Accommodation problems were assessed as a criminogenic need for 56% of offenders in this category.	Assessed as a criminogenic need for 34% of offenders.	Assessed as a criminogenic need for 31% of offenders.

# Annex D Standards of evidence

#### Assessing quality

There are many guides available to help assess the quality of research evidence. Assessing the quality of research is difficult: sometimes the approach may appear robust but the methods have not been well applied. For this reason, we have not been prescriptive about what is or is not 'acceptable' evidence. Links are provided below of where to go for further information, particularly in relation to measuring impact. Other forms of evidence may be useful in helping the development of a service or in understanding its quality and the experience of its users. These include qualitative studies, process evaluations and case studies. While these approaches cannot be used alone to demonstrate effectiveness, they can help providers identify how services might be improved or developed to improve outcomes and can add to the evidence base on what is promising.

#### Where to go for further guidance

The **Maryland Scale** of Scientific Methods<sup>173</sup> was developed by Sherman and colleagues at the University of Maryland for their review of crime prevention interventions. It is a five-point scale for classifying the strength of methodologies used in 'what works?' studies.

The **Green Book**<sup>174</sup> is HM Treasury guidance for Central Government, setting out a framework for the appraisal of all policies, programmes and projects. It sets out the key stages in the development of a proposal from the articulation of the rationale for intervention and the setting of objectives, through to options appraisal and, eventually, implementation and evaluation. It is supported by a range of supplementary guidance.

The **Magenta Book**<sup>175</sup> is HM Treasury guidance on evaluation for Central Government, but is also designed for all policy makers, including in local government, charities and the voluntary sectors. It sets out the key issues to consider when designing and managing evaluations, and the presentation and interpretation of evaluation results.

It is supported by supplementary guidance<sup>176</sup> on assessing **Quality in Qualitative Research** and **Quality in Policy Impact Evaluation**.

The Government Social Research **Rapid Evidence Assessment toolkit**<sup>177</sup> provides a useful summary of different types of secondary research and the benefits and disadvantages

of each, although this does not include a description of meta-analysis: the use of statistical techniques in a systematic review to integrate the results of included studies. The **Cochrane Collaboration** website<sup>178</sup> contains a number of useful links on the use of these techniques.

Table D1 is a useful guide to the types of conclusions that can be drawn from different sorts of impact evaluation. As noted above, the quality of individual studies also needs to be considered.

#### Table D1: A description of evaluation designs and their ability to establish attribution to a specific intervention

	Brief description	Ability to establish attribution
ns in the ibution	<b>Random allocation/experimental design</b> – Individuals or groups are randomly assigned to either the policy intervention or non-intervention (control) group and the outcomes of interest are compared. There are many methods of randomisation from field experiments to randomised control trials.	Random allocation design means that systematic differences between groups are unlikely, and so any differences and changes in outcomes between the two groups can be confidently attributed to the policy intervention.
rong research designs in the measurement of attribution	Quasi-experimental designs Intervention group vs well matched counterfactual – Outcomes of interest are compared between the intervention group and a comparison group directly matched to the intervention group on factors known to be relevant to the outcome. Done well, the matched comparison group can be treated as though it was created randomly.	Quasi-experimental designs match the groups on relevant factors, i.e. factors which could have an impact on the measured outcomes. If the matching is done well, any differences between the two groups can be concluded to be the result of the policy intervention (as there are no other observable differences between the two groups).
Strong re measu	Strong difference-in-difference design – In this quasi-experimental design, there is no direct matching. Instead it involves a before and after study comparing two groups where there is strong evidence that outcomes for the two groups have historically moved in parallel over time.	A strong difference-in-difference design can provide good evidence on what would have happened in the absence of a policy intervention and therefore allows a strong assessment of the impact of the policy.
designs in the tribution	<b>Intervention group vs unmatched comparison group</b> – Outcomes of interest are compared between the intervention group and a comparison group. Here, the comparison group has not been well matched or there is no strong evidence that the two groups have historically moved in parallel to allow a strong difference-in-difference design, and so there is a risk that it may not provide an accurate comparison.	If a comparison group is not well matched (e.g. it might be at the aggregate rather than individual level), there is a risk that measured differences identified between the two groups might not be due to the policy, but differences between the groups. Equally, a lack of identified difference between the groups might be the result of 'noise' or differences between the two groups, rather than the policy lacking impact.
Weaker/riskier research designs measurement of attribution	<b>Predicted vs actual</b> – Outcomes of interest are compared with expected or predicted outcomes (often constructed/modelled at the appraisal stage) of what would be expected if no action was taken (i.e. in the absence of the policy). Outcomes are only monitored for those experiencing the policy.	Such designs can only take account of factors that have been identified/modelled: factors with an unexpected effect will not be accounted for. This level can also only 'predict' a counterfactual, rather than directly measure it. Such designs might provide an indication of whether there has been an effect but may not be able to provide a precise statistical estimate of its size. A long time series before and after can help improve reliability.
Weaker/risk measu	<b>No comparison group</b> – A relationship is identified between intervention and outcome measures in the intervention group alone. This frequently takes the form of a before and after design, in which outcomes of interest are compared with baseline measures taken before the implementation of the policy.	These designs provide a weak estimate of the counterfactual, particularly if there is only a single data point before and after the intervention: any number of factors could have influenced the measured change in the 'after' data. This typically results in the lowest level of confidence in attributing any measured change to the intervention, except in the rare cases where this is the only plausible explanation.

Source: Quality in policy impact evaluation: understanding the effects of policy from other influences – supplementary Magenta Book guidance https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/190984/Magenta\_Book\_quality\_in\_policy\_impact\_evaluation\_\_QPIE\_.pdf

# Annex E

# Commissioned and co-commissioned services

In England, co-commissioned services can be broadly divided into those with specific provision for offenders and those that are generic provision, which offenders can access.

Examples of specific provision include the following:

- Health NHS England is responsible for commissioning prison health services. Responsibility for community healthcare is with the Clinical Commissioning Groups locally. Commissioning for alcohol and substance misuse interventions for offenders in the community lies with Directors of Public Health.
- Employment and Benefits the Department for Work and Pensions is
  responsible for commissioning employment interventions, such as the Work
  Programme, which place particular priority on work with offenders as part of the
  core offer. Job Centre Plus, as an agency of DWP, is responsible for providing
  employment and benefits advice surgeries for offenders in custody and the
  community.
- *Skills and Training* the Department for Business Innovation and Skills and the Skills Funding Agency are responsible for commissioning the Offender Learning and Skills Service, which delivers skills and education programmes in custody.

Examples of generic provision include the following:

- Housing and Homelessness Services local authorities are responsible for providing housing and support to tackle homelessness in their area.
- Adult Social Care local authorities are also responsible for commissioning adult social care services which many offenders, particularly older offenders, need to be able to access, and their needs should be recognised within local Joint Strategic Needs Assessments.

The situation in Wales is different. While Criminal Justice is not a function devolved to the Welsh Assembly Government, many of the services which offenders require as part of their rehabilitation and community resettlement are. For example, the Welsh Assembly Government has devolved responsibility for local government, NHS Health services, education, training and employability and housing.

In respect of wider crime reduction activities likely to impact on offenders, Police and Crime Commissioners are responsible for working with the police and other partners to find better ways to prevent crime, and to provide an efficient and effective police service.

## Annex F

# Interim findings from payment by results pilots at Peterborough and Doncaster prisons

Table F1 shows that for offenders released from Peterborough between 9 September 2010 and 1 July 2012 there were an average of 78 reconviction events per 100 offenders. This compares with an average of 84 reconviction events per 100 offenders released from Peterborough in September 2008 to June 2010; a fall of eight per cent. Nationally, the equivalent figures show a rise of 12 per cent from 75 to 84 reconviction events per 100 offenders. These interim figures show a fall in the frequency of reconviction events at Peterborough while nationally there has been a substantial rise.

		Peterboroug	Peterborough National local prisons			isons
Discharge period	Cohort size	Reconviction rate	Frequency of reconviction events per 100 offenders	Cohort size	Reconviction rate	Frequency of reconviction events per 100 offenders
Sep05–Jun07	837	40.4%	74	32,946	38.9%	66
Sep06–Jun08	1,028	40.6%	81	33,633	39.9%	71
Sep07–Jun09	1,170	41.0%	85	36,565	40.2%	74
Sep08–Jun10	1,088	40.3%	84	36,555	39.2%	75
Sep09–Jun11	941	37.6%	79	34,407	39.7%	79
Sep10–Jun12	1,006	38.6%	78	33,660	40.4%	84

 
 Table F1: Peterborough (and national equivalent) interim reconviction figures with a six-month reconviction period

Note: Figures for Sep09–Jun11 overlap with the pilot period; therefore, they should not be used as a baseline for comparison. They have only been included for completeness.

Table F2 shows a six-month reconviction rate of 39.0 per cent for offenders released from Doncaster between October 2011 and June 2012. This compares with 40.7 per cent for offenders released in October 2009 to June 2010 (a fall of 1.7 percentage points) and 44.7 per cent for offenders released in October 2008 to June 2009 (a fall of 5.7 percentage points). These two figures are compared as they are the closest October to June periods to the baseline period of calendar year 2009. Nationally, the equivalent figures show a small increase from 39.5 per cent in October 2011 to June 2012 (an increase of 0.2 and 0.3 percentage points respectively). These interim figures show a fall in the reconviction rate at Doncaster in the cohort period compared with the two periods covering the baseline year.

#### Table F2: Doncaster (and national equivalent) interim reconviction figures using a partial (nine-month) cohort and a six-month reconviction period

	Doncaster		National local prisons		
Discharge period	Cohort size	Reconviction rate	Cohort size	Reconviction rate	
Oct06–Jun07	1,019	43.5%	17,004	39.0%	
Oct07–Jun08	898	47.6%	18,945	41.1%	
Oct08–Jun09	953	44.7%	19,655	39.5%	
Oct09–Jun10	997	40.7%	18,920	39.4%	
Oct10–Jun11	951	40.0%	18,894	40.0%	
Oct11–Jun12	984	39.0%	19,010	39.8%	

For more on these pilots, see Annex A of the proven re-offending statistics bulletin https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/proven-re-offending-statistics-october-2010-toseptember-2011

## **End notes**

- 1 Ministry of Justice (2012) *Proven reoffending statistics: definitions and measurement*. London, Ministry of Justice: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/192407/proven-reoffending-definitions-measurement.pdf
- 2 Ministry of Justice (April 2013) *Proven reoffending statistics quarterly bulletin*, London, Ministry of Justice: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/proven-reoffending--2
- 3 For evidence on offenders on community sentences, see Cattell et al (2013) *Results from the Offender Management Community Cohort Study (OMCCS): Assessment and sentence planning*, London, MoJ Analytical Series: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/offender-management-community-cohortstudy-baseline-technical-report
- 4 For evidence on the prison population, see published SPCR results at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/results-from-the-surveying-prisoner-crime-reduction-survey
- 5 For evidence on the prevalence of mental health problems among prisoners, see: Singleton et al (1998) Psychiatric morbidity among prisoners, ONS, London; Light et al (2013) Gender differences in substance misuse and mental health amongst prisoners, London, Ministry of Justice: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/gender-differences-in-substance-misuse-and-mental-healthamongst-prisoners--2; For evidence on prevalence among offenders on community sentences: Cattell et al (2013) Results from the Offender Management Community Cohort Study (OMCCS): Assessment and sentence planning, MoJ Analytical Series: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/offendermanagement-community-cohort-study-baseline-technical-report. Evidence on the prevalence of mental health problems in the general population: McManus et al (2009) Adult Psychiatric morbidity in England, 2007: Results of a household survey, Leeds, NHS Information Centre: https://catalogue.ic.nhs.uk/publications/mental-health/surveys/adul-psyc-morb-res-hou-sur-eng-2007/adulpsyc-morb-res-hou-sur-eng-2007-rep.pdf
- 6 Andrews & Bonta (2010) *The Psychology of Criminal Conduct*, Anderson publishing. Criminogenic needs tend to be 'dynamic', but also include criminal history as a main determinant of future reoffending.
- 7 Andrews et al. (2011) 'Are the Major Risk/Need Factors Predictive of Both Female and Male Reoffending?: A Test With the Eight Domains of the Level of Service/Case Management Inventory', *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 2012, 56: 113: http://ijo.sagepub.com/content/56/1/113
- 8 Light et al. (2013) Gender differences in substance misuse and mental health amongst prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) longitudinal cohort study of prisoners, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 9 See evidence from Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Survey in background tables supporting Ministry of Justice (2010) Compendium of reoffending statistics and analysis, London, Ministry of Justice: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/statistics/mojstats/spcr-full-tables-paper-5-2-prisoners-backgroundsreconviction-a.xls. Poly-drug use was defined as the use of a Class A drug plus use of another category drug.
- 10 McMurran (ed) 2013 Alcohol-Related Violence: Prevention and Treatment, West Sussex, Wiley & Sons; McSweeney et al (2009) Evidence-based practice? The National Probation Service's work with alcoholmisusing offenders, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 11 Evidence from Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Survey, as reported in table 3.18, Ministry of Justice (2010) *Compendium of reoffending statistics and analysis*: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/statistics/mojstats/spcr-full-tables-paper-5-2-prisoners-backgrounds-reconviction-a.xls.
- 12 Farrington (2005) 'The integrated Cognitive Antisocial Potential (ICAP) Theory', in Farrington (ed.), *Integrated Development and Life-course Theories of Offending* (pp 73-92). New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction; Moffit (2003) 'Life-Course-Persistent and Adolescence-Limited Antisocial Behaviour: A 10-year Research Review and a Research Agenda' in Lahey, Moffitt & Caspi (eds), *Causes of Conduct Disorder and Juvenile Delinquency*. New York: Guildford.
- 13 Raynor, Kynch, Roberts & Merrington (2000) *Risk and need assessment in probation services: an evaluation*, Home Office Research Study 211.
- 14 Craig et al. (2004) Personality characteristics associated with reconviction in sexual and violent offenders, The Journal of Forensic Psychiatry & Psychology, Vol 15 No 3.
- 15 Brezina & Topalli (2012) Criminal Self-Efficacy: Exploring the Correlations and Consequences of a 'Successful Criminal' identify, Criminal Justice and Behaviour, 2012: 39. See also Wood et al (2013) Reoffending by offenders on Community Orders: Preliminary findings from the Offender Management Community Cohort Study, London, Ministry of Justice: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/reoffending-by-offenders-on-community-orders-preliminary-findings-from-the-omccs

- 16 Wood et al. (2013) ibid.
- 17 Cobbina, Huebner & Berg (2012) 'Men, Women, and Postrelease Offending: An Examination of the Nature of the Link Between Relational Ties and Recidivism' in *Crime & Delinquency*, Vol.58, 3, p331-361.
- 18 May (2008) Resettlement factors and reoffending: a one-year follow-up of prisoners taking part in the Resettlement Surveys 2001, 2003 and 2004, London, Ministry of Justice; Niven & Stewart (2005) Resettlement outcomes on release from prison in 2003, London, Home Office; Mears et al (2012) 'Prison Visitation and Recidivism' in Justice Quarterly, Vol.29, 6, p888-918; Duwe & Clark 'Blessed Be the Social Tie That Binds: The Effects of Prison Visitation on Offender Recidivism', Criminal Justice Policy Review, 2013 24: 271.
- 19 For a useful summary of current evidence, see: Hopkins (2012) The pre-custody employment, training and education status of newly sentenced prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) longitudinal cohort study of prisoners, London, Ministry of Justice: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-and-analysis/moj-research/pre-custody-empl-training-edu-status-newly-sentenced-prisoners.pdf
- 20 Farrington, Gallagher, Morley, St Ledger, & West (1986) Unemployment, School Leaving and Crime, *British Journal of Criminology*, Vol. 26, No. 4, p335-356.
- 21 Sarno, Hearnden, Hedderman, Hough, Nee & Herrington (2000) *Working Their Way Out of Offending: an Evaluation of Two Probation Employment Schemes,* Home Office Research Study 218, Home Office.
- 22 MoJ (2010) Compendium of reoffending statistics and analysis, London, Ministry of Justice. See Table 2.37 at http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/statistics/mojstats/spcr-full-tables-paper-5-2-prisoners-backgrounds-reconviction-csv-tables-a.csv
- 23 Sapouna et al. (2011) What works to reduce reoffending: a summary of the evidence, Justice Analytical Services, Scottish Government: http://scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0038/00385880.pdf
- 24 May (1999) Explaining reconviction following a community sentence: the role of social factors, Home Office Research Study 192. London: Home Office; Williams et al (2012a) Accommodation, homelessness and reoffending of prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) survey, Ministry of Justice Research Summary 3/12: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-andanalysis/moj-research/accommodation-homelessness-reoffending-prisoners.pdf
- 25 Harper & Chitty (2005) *The impact of corrections on reoffending: a review of 'what works'*, London, Home Office Research Study 291.
- 26 Quilgars et al. (2012) Supporting short term prisoners leaving HMP Leeds: Evaluation of the shelter advocacy release team, Centre for Housing Policy, University of York.
- 27 Williams et al. (2012a) ibid.
- 28 Maruna (2001) *Making Good: How Ex-Convicts Reform and Rebuild Their Lives*, Washington DC: APA Books.
- 29 See Laws, Richard & Ward (2010) Desistance from Sexual Offending, New York: Guildford.
- 30 Horgan (2009) Walking away from terrorism, New York: Routledge.
- 31 See, for example, Kruttschnitt, Uggen, & Shelton (2000) 'Predictors of Desistance among Sex Offenders: The Interaction of Formal and Informal Social Controls', in *Justice Quarterly*, 17(1), 61-87.
- 32 LeBel, Burnett, Maruna, & Bushway (2008) 'The 'Chicken and Egg' of Subjective and Social Factors in Desistance From Crime', in *European Journal of Criminology* 5 (2) 131-59.
- 33 Van Mastrigt & Farrington (2009) 'Co-offending, age, gender and crime type: implications for criminal justice policy', in *British Journal of Criminology*, 49: 552-573.
- 34 See Annex A, Table A1 which presents evidence from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction Study on the impact of ageing on the likelihood of reoffending.
- 35 Laub, Nagin, & Sampson (1998) 'Trajectories of change in criminal offending: Good marriages and the desistance process', *American Sociological Review*, 63, 225–238. Research has focused in particular on the connection between marriage and desistance with little research on other forms of relationships. US research by Horney and colleagues found that short-term cohabitation (without marriage) may be inversely correlated with desistance for a sample of ex-prisoners. See Horney, Osgood, & Marshall (1995) 'Criminal careers in the short-term: Intra-individual variability in crime and its relation to local life circumstances', *American Sociological Review*, 60, 655-673.
- 36 Warr (2002) Companions in Crime, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.
- 37 Sampson & Laub (1992) 'Crime and deviance in the life course', Annual Review of Sociology, 18, 63-84.

- 38 Bottoms & Shapland (2010) 'Steps toward desistance among male young adult recidivists', in Farrall, Sparks, Maruna & Hough (Eds) Escape Routes: Contemporary perspectives on life after punishment, London: Routledge.
- 39 Maruna, LeBel & Lanier (2003) 'Generativity behind bars: Some "redemptive truth" about prison society', in de St. Aubin, McAdams & Kim (Eds.) *The generative society: Caring for future generations*, p131-151, Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- 40 Moloney, MacKenzie, Hunt & Joe-Laidler (2009) The path and promise of fatherhood for gang members, *British Journal of Criminology*, 49, 305-325.
- 41 Sampson & Laub (1993) Crime in the making: Pathways and turning points through life, Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, p219-220.
- 42 Walters (1998) Changing lives of crime and drugs: Intervening with substance-abusing offenders, New York: Wiley.
- 43 Farrall (2002) *Rethinking What Works with Offenders*, Cullompton, UK, Willan Press; Ministry of Justice (2013) *Analysis of the impact of employment on re-offending following release from custody, using Propensity Score Matching*. London: Ministry of Justice.
- 44 Uggen (2000) 'Work as a Turning Point in the Life Course of Criminals: A Duration Model of Age, Employment, and Recidivism', *American Sociological Review* 65 (4): 529-46.
- 45 See, for example, Giordano, Cernkovich & Rudolph (2002) 'Gender, crime and desistance: Toward a theory of cognitive transformation', *American Journal of Sociology*, 107, 990-1064.
- 46 See Burnett & Maruna (2004) 'So 'Prison Works', Does It? The Criminal Careers of 130 Men Released From Prison under Home Secretary Michael Howard', *Howard Journal of Criminal Justice*, 43, 390-404. See also Bottoms and Shapland, op. cit.
- 47 LeBel et al. (2008) op. cit.
- 48 Bottoms & Shapland (2010) op. cit.
- 49 Maruna (2001) op. cit.
- 50 Burnett & Maruna (2006) 'The Kindness of Prisoners: Strength-based Resettlement in Theory and in Action', *Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 6, 83-106.
- 51 Farrall (2004) 'Social Capital and Offender Reintegration: Making Probation Desistance Focussed', in Maruna & Immarigeon (Eds) After Crime and Punishment: Pathways to Offender Reintegration, Cullompton: Willan Publishing.
- 52 Chiricos, Barrick, & Bales (2007) 'The labelling of convicted felons and its consequences for recidivism', *Criminology*, 45(3): 547-81.
- 53 Maruna (2001) op. cit.
- 54 See Rex (1999) 'Desistance from Offending: Experiences of Probation', *Howard Journal of Criminal Justice*, 36(4): 366–83.
- 55 McNeill, Batchelor, Burnett, & Knox (2005) 21st Century Social Work. Reducing Reoffending: Key Practice Skills, Edinburgh, The Scottish Executive.
- 56 Ministry of Justice. (2013) Proven Reoffending Statistics July 2010 to June 2011 England and Wales. London: Ministry of Justice. https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/192631/proven-reoffending-jul-10-jun-11.pdf
- 57 Hay et al. (2013) National and regional estimates of the prevalence of opiate and/or crack cocaine use 2010-11: a summary of key findings, London, The National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse: http://www.nta.nhs.uk/uploads/prevalencesummary2013v1.pdf
- 58 Home Office (2012) *Drug Misuse Declared: Findings from the 2011/12 Crime Survey for England and Wales,* London, Home Office: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/drug-misuse-declared-findings-from-the-2011-to-2012-crime-survey-for-england-and-wales-csew-second-edition
- 59 National Audit Office (2010) Managing offenders on short custodial sentences, Report by the Comptroller and Auditor General, London: The Stationery Office: http://www.nao.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2010/03/0910431.pdf. See also Annex C for information on the prevalence of criminogenic needs amongst different offender cohorts.
- 60 Bonta, & Andrews (2007) *Risk-Need-Responsivity Model for Offender Assessment and Rehabilitation*, Public Safety Canada: http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/res/cor/rep/risk\_need\_200706-eng.aspx

- 61 Bonta & Andrews (2007) Risk-Need-Responsivity Model for Offender Assessment and Rehabilitation. Public Safety Canada 2007-06: http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/res/cor/rep/\_fl/Risk\_Need\_2007-06\_e.pdf; Burnett & McNeill (2005) 'The place of the officer-offender relationship in assisting offenders to desist from crime', Probation Journal, 52.3, 221-242; Shapland, Bottoms, Farrall, McNeill, Priede, & Robinson (2012b) The quality of probation supervision – a literature review: summary of key messages. Research Summary 2/12, London, Ministry of Justice; Turley, Ludford, Callanan, & Barnard (2011) Delivering the NOMS Offender Management Model, Ministry of Justice Research Series 7/11: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-and-analysis/moj-research/delivering-nomsoffender-management-model.pdf.
- 62 Wood et al. (2013) op. cit.
- 63 Lai (2013) Does Supervision after Release from Prison Reduce Re-offending?, London, Ministry of Justice: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/does-supervision-after-release-from-prison-reduce-re-offendinganalytical-summary
- 64 Dowden & Andrews (2004) 'The importance of staff practice in delivering effective correctional treatment: a meta-analysis', *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 48(2): 203-214.
- 65 See, for example, Trotter (1996) 'The Impact of Different Supervision Practices in Community Corrections: Causes for Optimism', Australian and New Zealand Journal of Criminology, 29, 29-46; Raynor, Ugwidike, & Vanstone (2013) (in press) 'The Impact of Skills in Probation Work: A Reconviction Study', Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice.
- 66 See, for example, Taxman (2008) 'No Illusions: Offender and Organisational Change in Maryland's Proactive Community Supervision Efforts', Criminology and Public Policy, 7(2), 275-302;.Trotter & Evans (2012) 'An analysis of supervision skills in youth probation', Australian & New Zealand Journal of Criminology 45(2) 255-273; Skills for Effective Engagement and Development (SEED) is a UK model which seeks to develop and support effective practice skills among probation services. Initial findings on SEED can be found in Sorsby, Shapland, Farral, McNeill, Priede & Robinson (2013) Probation Staff views of the Skills for Effective Engagement and Development (SEED), London, MoJ.
- 67 Bonta, Bourgon, Rugge, Scott, Yessine, Gutierrez, & Li (2010) *The Strategic Training Initiative in Community Supervision: Risk-Need-Responsivity in the Real World, Corrections Research: User Report*, Public Safety Canada: www.publicsafety.gc.ca.
- 68 Gaes, Flanagan, Motiuk, & Stewart (1999) 'Adult Correctional Treatment' in Tonry & Petersilia (Eds.), Crime and Justice: A Review of Research, 26, 361-426. University of Chicago Press: Chicago.
- 69 NOMS (2012) NOMS Commissioning Intentions for 2013/14: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/about/noms/commissioning-intentions-2013-14-oct12.pdf
- 70 Senior et al. (2011) Process evaluation of five integrated offender management pioneer areas, Ministry of Justice Research Series 4/11: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-and-analysis/mojresearch/evaluation-integrated-offender-mgt-pioneer-areas.pdf
- 71 Skodbo et al. (2007) The Drug Interventions Programme (DIP): Addressing drug use and offending through 'Tough Choices', London, Home Office Research Report 2: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20110218135832/http://rds.homeoffice.gov.uk/rds/pdfs07/horr02c.p df
- 72 Disley et al. (2011) Lessons learned from the planning and early implementation of the Social Impact Bond at HMP Peterborough. London: Ministry of Justice; Murray (2012) Findings and lessons learned from the early implementation of the HMP Doncaster payment by results pilot, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 73 Goggin & Gendreau (2006) 'The implementation of quality services in offender rehabilitation programs', in Hollin & Palmer (Eds.), *Offending behaviour programmes: Development, application, & controversies* (p69-111). Chichester: Wiley.
- 74 Lowenkamp, Latessa & Smith (2006) Does correctional program quality really matter? The impact of adhering to the principles of effective interventions. *Criminology & Public Policy*, 5, 575-594.
- 75 Landenberger & Lipsey (2005) 'The positive effects of cognitive-behavioral programs for offenders: A metaanalysis of factors associated with effective treatment', *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 1(4), 451-476; Andrews & Dowden (2005) 'Managing correctional treatment for reduced recidivism: A meta-analytic review of program integrity', *Legal and Criminological Psychology*, 10, 173-187.
- 76 A range of information is available regarding drug treatment options. See, for example, Public Health England: http://www.nta.nhs.uk/options.aspx; and also Drugscope: http://www.drugscope.org.uk/
- 77 Holloway, Bennett & Farrington (2005) *Effectiveness of drug treatment in reducing Drug-related Crime: a systematic review*, London, Home Office Online Report 26/05.

- 78 Drugs courts are widespread in the US. See Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) Evidence-based Adult Corrections Programs: What Works and What Does Not, Washington State Institute for Public Policy: http://www.wsipp.wa.gov/rptfiles/06-01-1201.pdf; Holloway et al. (2006) The Effectiveness of drug treatment programs in reducing criminal behaviour: a meta-analysis, in *Psichothema* 2006, Vol 18: 3; Mitchell et al. (2012) Drug Courts' Effects on Criminal offending for Juveniles and Adults, Campbell Systematic Review 2012: 4: http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/74/
- 79 Kerr et al. (2011) *The Dedicated Drug Courts Pilot Evaluation Process Study*, London, MoJ Research Series 1/11: http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-and-analysis/moj-research/ddc-process-evaluation-study.pdf?type=Finjan-Download&slot=00000DC&id=00000CDB&location=0A64420D
- 80 Skodbo et al. (2007) The Drug Interventions Programme (DIP): Addressing drug use and offending through 'Tough Choices', London, Home Office Research Report 2: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20110218135832/http://rds.homeoffice.gov.uk/rds/pdfs07/horr02c.p df
- 81 Hough, Clancy, McSweeney & Turnbull (2003) The impact of Drug Treatment and Testing Orders on offending: two year reconviction results, London, Home Office Findings 184: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20110218135832/http://rds.homeoffice.gov.uk/rds/pdfs2/r184.pdf
- 82 Turnbull et al. (2000) *Drug Treatment and Testing Orders: Final evaluation report*, London, Home Office RDS Research Study 212.
- 83 Turnbull et al. (2000) ibid.
- 84 Hawken & Kleiman (2012) *Managing Drug Involved Probationers with Swift and Certain Sanctions: Evaluating Hawaii's HOPE*. Washington: National Institute of Justice. http://www.nij.gov/nij/topics/corrections/community/drug-offenders/hawaii-hope.htm
- 85 Hollis (2007) found lower reconvictions than predicted for all offenders referred to accredited 'ASRO' (Addressing Substance Related Offending) and 'OSAP' (Offender Substance Abuse Programme) programmes (including non-starters, starters and completers). However, without the use of a 'control group', other factors than programme attendance could have contributed to the change in reconvictions. See Hollis (2007) *Reconviction Analysis of Programme data using Interim Accredited Programmes Software (IAPS)*, RDS NOMS Research and Evaluation.
- 86 Holloway et al. (2005) op. cit. See also: Roberts, Hayes, Carlisle & Shaw (2007) Review of Drug and Alcohol Treatments in Prison and Community Settings, University of Manchester, http://www.ohrn.nhs.uk/resource/Research/SMreview.pdf; Mitchell, Wilson & MacKenzie (2012a) Incarceration-based Drug Treatment on Criminal Behavior: a Systematic Review, Campbell Systematic Reviews, The Campbell Collaboration: http://campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/20/; Sherman (1997) Preventing Crime: What works, what doesn't, what's promising, Office of Justice Programmes Research Project, Washington DC Department of Justice. Liriano (2002) Reconviction Analysis of the RAPt Drug Treatment Programme, Home Office RDS Internal Report, 01/02.
- 87 Harper & Chitty (2005) *The impact of corrections on reoffending: a review of 'what works'*, London, Home Office. A recent Campbell Collaboration review concluded there was sufficient evidence to recommend mandatory aftercare following prison-based drug treatment: Mitchell et al. (2012a) ibid. Liriano (2002) also identified significantly lower than predicted two-year reconviction rates for RAPt programme attendees receiving aftercare upon release.
- 88 Holloway et al. (2005) op. cit.
- 89 Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 90 McMurran (ed) (2013) Alcohol-Related Violence: Prevention and Treatment, West Sussex, John Wiley & Sons; Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.; McSweeney et al. (2009) Evidence-based practice? The National Probation Service's work with alcohol-misusing offenders, Ministry of Justice Research Series 13/09, London, Ministry of Justice; Roberts et al. (2007) Review of Drug and Alcohol Treatments in Prison and Community Settings. University of Manchester: http://www.ohrn.nhs.uk/resource/Research/SMreview.pdf
- 91 McSweeney et al. (2009) ibid.
- 92 Home Office (2012) Occasional Paper 102 *Evaluation of Alcohol Arrest Referral Pilot Schemes (Phase 2)*, London, Home Office. This scheme offered at least one intervention session with an alcohol worker.
- 93 For an overview, see Davis et al. (2008) A Synthesis of literature on the effectiveness of community orders, RAND Europe, commissioned by the National Audit Office: http://www.rand.org/pubs/technical\_reports/TR518.html; See also Hollis (2007) Reconviction Analysis of Programme data using Interim Accredited Programmes Software (IAPS), RDS NOMS Research and Evaluation; Davies & Smith (2003) Reconvictions of drink/drive course attenders: a six year follow up, Road Safety Division, Department for Transport.

- 94 Wells-Parker, Bangert-Drowns, McMillen & Williams (1995) 'Final results from a meta-analysis of remedial interventions with drink/drive offenders', *Addiction*, Vol 9(7), 907-926.
- 95 National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse (2006) Review of the effectiveness of treatment for alcohol problems: http://www.nta.nhs.uk/uploads/nta\_review\_of\_the\_effectiveness\_of\_treatment\_for\_alcohol\_problems\_fullrepor t\_2006\_alcohol2.pdf
- 96 NTA (2006) ibid.
- 97 Maguire & Nolan (2007) 'Accommodation and related services for ex-prisoners', in Hucklesby & Hagley-Dickinson (Eds) *Prisoner Resettlement: Policy and Practice*, Devon: Willan.
- 98 DCLG (2009) *Homelessness prevention and meeting housing need for (ex)offenders*, London, DCLG: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/homelessness-prevention-and-meeting-housing-needs-of-ex-offenders
- 99 Quilgars et al. (2012) op. cit.
- 100 For discussion, see O'Leary (2013) The role of stable accommodation in reducing recidivism: what does the evidence tell us, Safer Communities, Vol. 12 No.1. p5-12, Emerald Group Publishing Limited; Miller & Ngugi (2009) Impacts of housing supports: Persons with mental illness and ex-offenders. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy. Document No. 09-11-1901: www.wsipp.wa.gov
- 101 Miller & Ngugi (2009) ibid.
- 102 Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 103 Williams et al. (2012a) op. cit.
- 104 Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 105 Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 106 Visher et al. (2006) Systematic Review of Non-custodial Employment Programmes: Impact on Recidivism Rates of Ex-offenders. Campbell Systematic Reviews.
- 107 Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) op. cit.
- 108 Visher et al. (2006) op. cit.
- 109 McGuire (2002) Integrating findings from research reviews, cited in Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 110 Sarno et al. (2001) Working their way out of offending: an evaluation of two probation employment programmes, cited in Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 111 For data on prevalence among prisoners see Singleton et al. (1998) op. cit; Light et al. (2013) op. cit.; For prevalence among offenders on Community Orders, see Cattell et al. (2013) op. cit., and OMCCS Wave 1 Questionnaire Tables: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/offender-management-community-cohort-study-baseline-technical-report. For evidence on prevalence among the general population, see McManus et al (2009) op cit.
- 112 For discussion, see: McManus et al. (2009) ibid.; Skeem et al. (2011) 'Correctional Policy for Offenders with Mental Illness: Creating a New Paradigm for Recidivism Reduction' in *Law and Human Behavior*, 35:110-126, US, Educational Publishing Foundation.
- 113 Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.; Morgan et al. (2012) 'Treating Offenders with Mental Illness: a Research Synthesis' in *Law and Human Behavior*, Vol 36, No.1: 37-50; Skeem et al. (2011) ibid.
- 114 Offender Health Research Network (2011) *Liaison and Diversion Services: Current Practices and future directions*: http://www.ohrn.nhs.uk; Davis et al (2008) *A synthesis of literature on the effectiveness of community orders*. www.rand.org
- 115 James et al. (2002) Outcome of Psychiatric Admission through the Courts. RDS Paper Number 79. Home Office: http://tna.europarchive.org/20071206133532/homeoffice.gov.uk/rds/pdfs2/occ79outcome.pdf. Also Ryan & Whelan (2012) 'Diversion of Offenders with Mental Disorders: Mental Health Courts' in Web Journal of Current Legal Issues: http://webjcli.ncl.ac.uk/2012/issue1/ryan1.html#\_Toc317690928; Kane et al. (unpublished) Liaison and Diversion: Narrative Review of the Literature.
- 116 Sarteschi et al. (2011) found mental health courts reduced reoffending: Sarteschi et al. (2011) 'Assessing the Effectiveness of Mental Health Courts: A Quantitative Review', 39, *Journal of Criminal Justice*,12, cited in Ryan & Whelan (2012), ibid. Aos et al (2006) concluded that 'jail diversion' schemes for offenders with mental health problems had no impact on recidivism: Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) op. cit.; Skeem et al. (2011) op. cit. also identified no impact on recidivism associated with jail diversion schemes.

- 117 Summarised in Kane et al. (unpublished) *Liaison and Diversion: Narrative Review of the Literature*; see also Offender Health Research Network (2011) *Alternatives to Custody for People with Mental Health Problems*: http://www.ohrn.nhs.uk; And: Winstone & Pakes (2010) *Process evaluation of the Mental Health Court pilot*, Ministry of Justice Research Series (18/10): http://www.justice.gov.uk/downloads/publications/research-and-analysis/moj-research/mhc-process-evaluation.pdf
- 118 Davis et al. (2008) A synthesis of literature on the effectiveness of community orders. www.rand.org; Skeem et al. (2011) op. cit. found little evidence that community-based assertive mental health interventions reduced reoffending.
- 119 Other research evidence on the use of Mental Health Treatment Requirements includes: Seymour & Rutherford (2008) *The Community Order and the Mental Health Treatment Requirement*, The Sainsbury Centre for Mental Health; Offender Health Research Network (2011) *Alternatives to Custody for People with Mental Health Problems*: http://www.ohrn.nhs.uk
- 120 Skeem et al. (2011) op. cit.; Skeem & Louden (2006) Toward Evidence-Based Practice for Probationers and Parolees Mandated to Mental Health Treatment, *Psychiatric Services* Vol.57, No.3: http://ps.psychiatryonline.org/journal.aspx?journalid=18
- 121 Miller & Ngugi (2009) op. cit. Housing typically formed part of a wider package of support e.g. including health care and substance misuse treatment.
- 122 Morgan et al. (2012) op. cit.
- 123 Skeem et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 124 Wilson, Bouffard & Mackenzie (2005) A quantitative review of structured, group-oriented, cognitivebehavioural programs for offenders, *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 32(2), 172-204.
- 125 Lipsey et al. (2007) *Effects of Cognitive-Behavioural Programs for Criminal Offenders*, Campbell Systematic Reviews 2007:6: http://campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/29/
- 126 See also: Landenberger & Lipsey (2005) 'The positive effects of cognitive–behavioural programs for offenders: A meta-analysis of factors associated with effective treatment', *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 1(4), 451–476; Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) op. cit.
- 127 Sadlier (2010) Evaluation of the impact of the HM Prison Service Enhanced Thinking Skills programme on reoffending: Outcomes of the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) sample, Ministry of Justice Research Series 19/10, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 128 Travers Wakeling, Mann & Hollin (2011) Reconviction following a cognitive skills intervention: An alternative quasi-experimental methodology. *Legal and Criminological Psychology*.
- 129 Lipsey et al. (2007) op. cit.
- 130 McGuire (2008) A review of effective interventions for reducing aggression and violence, Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B, 363, 2577-2597.
- 131 Jolliffe & Farrington (2007) A systematic review of the national and international evidence on the effectiveness of interventions with violent offenders. Research Series 16/07. London: Ministry of Justice.
- 132 Hanson, Gordon, Harris, Marques, Murphy, Quinsey, & Seto (2002) 'First report of the collaborative outcome data project on the effectiveness of treatment for sex offenders', in *Sexual Abuse: A Journal of Research and Treatment*, Vol 14, 169-194; Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) op. cit.; Lösel & Schmucker (2005) 'The effectiveness of treatment for sexual offenders: A comprehensive meta-analysis', in *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 1, 117-146; Hanson, Bourgon, Helmus, & Hodgson (2009) 'The principles of effective correctional treatment also apply to sexual offenders; A meta-analysis', in *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 36, 865-891.
- 133 See, for example, Schmuker & Lösel (2008) 'Does sexual offender treatment work? A systematic review of outcome evaluations', *Psicothema 2008, 20* (1): www.psichothema.com
- 134 Marques et al. (2005) 'Effects of a Relapse Prevention Program on Sexual Recidivism: Final Results From California's Sex Offender Treatment and Evaluation Project (SOTEP)', *Sexual Abuse: A Journal of Research and Treatment*, 17 (1).
- 135 Hanson, Bourgon, Helmus, & Hodgson (2009) The principles of effective correctional treatment also apply to sexual offenders: A Meta-analysis, *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 36, 865-891.
- 136 Mailloux, Abracen, Serin, Cousineau, Malcolm, & Looman (2003) 'Dosage of treatment to sexual offender: Are we overprescribing?' International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology, 47, 171-184; Lovins, Lowenkamp, & Latessa (2009) Applying the risk principle to sex offenders. Can treatment make some sex offenders worse? The Prison Journal, 89, 344-357; Friendship, Mann, & Beech (2003) Evaluation of a National Prison-based Treatment Program for Sexual Offenders in England and Wales, in Journal of Interpersonal Violence, 18, 744-759.

- 137 For more on the Duluth Model, see http://www.theduluthmodel.org/change/community-response.html
- 138 Miller, Drake & Nafziger (2013) What works to reduce recidivism by domestic violence offenders? Olympia, Washington State Institute for Public Policy.
- 139 Babcock, Green & Robie (2004). Does batterers' treatment work? A meta-analytic review of domestic violence treatment, in *Clinical Psychology Review*, 23, 1023-1053.
- 140 Aos, Miller & Drake (2006) op. cit.; Stover, Meadows, & Kaufman (2009). Interventions for Intimate Partner Violence: Review and Implications for Evidence-Based Practice, *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 40, 223-233.
- 141 Feder, Wilson & Austin (2008) Court-Mandated Interventions for Individuals Convicted of Domestic Violence, Campbell Systematic Reviews 2008: 12. http://campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/44/
- 142 See Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit. Interventions found to achieve small effects on recidivism with young people include multi-systemic therapy, school-based child and parent training, parent training, daycare provision, and home visiting; See also Petrosino et al (2009) 'The Role of the Family in Crime and Delinquency: Evidence from Prior Quantitative Reviews', *Southwest Journal of Criminal Justice*, Vol. 6(2), p108-132.
- 143 Bales & Mears (2008) 'Inmate social ties and the transition to society: Does visitation reduce recidivism?', in Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency 45/3: 287-321; Baumer, O'Donnell & Hughes (2009), 'The porous prison' in The Prison Journal 89/1: 119-26; May, Sharma & Stewart (2008) 'Factors linked to reoffending: a one-year follow-up of prisoners who took part in the Resettlement Surveys 2001, 2003 and 2004', Ministry of Justice Research Summary, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 144 Dowden & Andrews (1999) 'What works for female offenders: a meta-analytic review', *Crime and Delinquency*, 45 (4) 438-452, cited in Sapouna et al. (2011) op. cit.
- 145 Hucklesby (2008) 'Vehicles of desistance? The impact of electronically monitored curfew orders.'. *Criminology and Criminal Justice* 8/1: 51-71; Deuchar (2012), 'The impact of curfews and electronic monitoring on the social strains, support and capital experienced by youth gang members and offenders in the west of Scotland', *Criminology and Criminal Justice* 12/2: 113-28.
- 146 Dodgson et al. (2001) *Electronic monitoring of released prisoners: an evaluation of the Home Detention Curfew Scheme,* Home Office Research Study 222, London, Home Office.
- 147 Lindquist, Lattimore, Barrick, & Visher (2009) 'Prisoner Reentry Experiences of Adult Females: Characteristics, Service Receipt, and Outcomes of Participants in the SVORI Multi-Site Evaluation'.
- 148 Marshall (1999) Restorative Justice: An overview, London: Home Office.
- 149 Shapland et al. (2011) Restorative Justice in Practice. London: Routledge.
- 150 Shapland et al. (2008) Does restorative justice affect reconviction: The fourth report from the evaluation of three schemes, Ministry of Justice Research Series 10/08, June 2008.
- 151 Shapland et al. (2008) ibid.
- 152 Latimer, Dowden & Muise.(2001) The Effectiveness of Restorative Justice Practices: A Meta-Analysis, Carleton University.
- 153 Latimer, Downden & Muise (2001) ibid.
- 154 Maguire, Holloway, Liddle, Gordon, Gray & Smith (2010) *Evaluation of the Transitional Support Scheme* (*TSS*): Final report to the Welsh Assembly Government.
- 155 Ministry of Justice (2013) Interim reconviction figures for the Peterborough and Doncaster Payment by Results pilots, London: Ministry of Justice: www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/206686/re-conviction-results.pdf
- 156 Disley et al. (2011) Lessons learned from the planning and early implementation of the Social Impact Bond at HMP Peterborough. London: Ministry of Justice; Murray (2012) Findings and lessons learned from the early implementation of the HMP Doncaster payment by results pilot, London: Ministry of Justice.
- 157 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/offender-management-statistics-quarterly--2
- 158 https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ministry-of-justice/series/criminal-justice-statistics
- 159 https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ministry-of-justice/series/reoffending-statistics
- 160 https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ministry-of-justice/about/statistics#publication-schedule
- 161 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/results-from-the-surveying-prisoner-crime-reduction-survey
- 162 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/offender-management-community-cohort-study-baselinetechnical-report

- 163 Unless otherwise stated, SPCR findings are taken from: MoJ (2010). Compendium of reoffending statistics and analysis: MoJ statistics bulletin: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/compendium-of-reoffendingstatistics-and-analysis-2010 and associated background tables. Figures are representative of prison receptions of those sentenced to between one month and four years (the majority of receptions) in England and Wales during 2005/06. Other reports cited can be found via: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/results-from-the-surveying-prisoner-crime-reduction-survey. For more information on SPCR see Annex B.
- 164 Unless otherwise stated, OMCCS findings are from Cattell et al. (2013) op. cit., and Wave 1 Questionnaire Tables; findings are based on Tier 2-4 offenders (see Annex B for detail).
- 165 Eight per cent of the full OMCCS cohort (i.e. Tiers 1-4) had a Drug Treatment Requirement as part of their Community Order.
- 166 Five per cent of the full OMCCS cohort had an Alcohol Treatment Requirement as part of their Community Order.
- 167 Alcohol-related needs were more commonly assessed across all OASys cohorts among white compared with BME offenders.
- 168 Williams et al. (2012b) *Prisoners' childhood and family backgrounds: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) longitudinal cohort study of prisoners*, Ministry of Justice Research Series 4/12, London, Ministry of Justice.
- 169 Across all OASys cohorts, this issue was clearly more prevalent among women. It was also more frequently identified among white offenders compared with those from BME backgrounds.
- 170 Hopkins (2012) The pre-custody employment, training and education status of newly sentenced prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) longitudinal cohort study of prisoners, Ministry of Justice Research Series 3/12.
- 171 Across all OASys cohorts, this need was more frequently identified among women, and among younger rather than older offenders.
- 172 Williams et al. (2012a) op. cit.
- 173 Sherman (1998) Preventing crime: what works, what doesn't and what's promising: https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles/171676.PDF
- 174 http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/data\_greenbook\_index.htm
- 175 http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/data\_magentabook\_index.htm
- 176 http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/data\_magentabook\_supguidance.htm
- 177 http://www.civilservice.gov.uk/networks/gsr/resources-and-guidance/rapid-evidence-assessment/what-is
- 178 http://www.cochrane.org/about-us/evidence-based-health-care/webliography/books/sysrev